

CARDIOVASCULAR RISK FACTORS AND RISK OF VENOUS THROMBOEMBOLISM

Sigrid Kufaas Brækkan



A dissertation for the degree of Philosophiae Doctor

UNIVERSITY OF TROMSØ Faculty of Health Sciences Department of Clinical Medicine

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	2
LIST OF PAPERS	4
ABBREVIATIONS	5
1. INTRODUCTION	6
1.1 Venous thromboembolism	6
1.2 Possible link between arterial and venous thrombosis	9
1.3 Cardiovascular risk factors and risk of venous thromboembolism	11
1.4 Metabolic syndrome and risk of venous thromboembolism	13
1.5 HDL-cholesterol and risk of venous thromboembolism	
1.6 Platelet function and risk of venous thromboembolism	16
2. AIMS OF THE STUDY	19
3. STUDY POPULATION AND METHODS	20
3.1 The Tromsø Study	20
3.2 Baseline measurements - cardiovascular risk factors (Tromsø IV)	20
3.3 Outcome measurements - venous thromboembolism	21
4. MAIN RESULTS	23
4.1 Paper I;	23
4.2 Paper II:	24
4.3 Paper III:	25
4.4 Paper IV:	26
5. GENERAL DISCUSSION	27
5.1 Methodological considerations	27
5.2 Discussion of main results	35
6. CONCLUSIONS	44
7. REFERENCES	46

PAPERS I-IV APPENDIX

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The present work was carried out at the Center for Atherothrombotic Research in Tromsø (CART), Department of Medicine, Institute of Clinical Medicine, University of Tromsø. The work was initiated in august 2006 and completed in august 2009. During the first two years the work was financed by CART, and the last year I worked as an Assistant Professor at the Institute of Pharmacy, University of Tromsø. CART was supported by an independent grant from Pfizer AS.

First of all, I would like to express my deepest gratitude to Professor John-Bjarne Hansen. I have been extremely lucky to have you as my main supervisor. Your endless enthusiasm combined with your broad medical and scientific knowledge has inspired me enormously. You have been available for questions and discussion at all times, despite a tight schedule, and I greatly appreciate that. Thank you for sharing your knowledge, and for always encouraging me. Your systematic and skilful guidance has been essential for the completion of this thesis. I would also like to express my gratitude to my co-supervisor Ellisiv Bøgeberg Mathiesen. Thank you for your enthusiasm, encouragement, valuable discussion and criticism throughout the work.

I want to thank my co-authors Knut Håkon Borch, Inger Njølstad, Tom Wilsgaard and Jan Størmer for their contributions. Sharing office, discussions, laughs and frustrations with you Knut has made my life as a PhD-student really enjoyable. Thanks to Inger and Tom for critical discussion and constructive review of my work, and a special thanks to Tom for excellent support in statistics. Thanks to Jan for his contribution with the radiology procedure registry. The use of this registry highly improved the quality of our work.

I want to thank the staff at 'Medisinsk Ekspedisjon' and the Archive at the University Hospital of North Norway (UNN) for providing work facilities and helping me to obtain the medical records for the VTE registry. I also want to thank the staff at the Department of Nuclear Medicine for digging up old pulmonary scan records.

I am grateful to all the members of CART throughout these years; John-Bjarne, Knut, Anders Vik, Ann-Trude With Notø, Arne Nordøy, Birgit Svensson, Cristina Øie, Ellen Brodin, Hege Iversen Appelbom, Ingvild Agledahl, Kristin Sørensen, Manjunath Goolyam and Samira Lekhal. You all contribute to a fantastic work atmosphere, and being a part of this research group has been highly educational and enjoyable.

I want to thank all my colleagues at the Institute of Pharmacy. Working with you has been a true pleasure!

I will express my gratitude to my parents for continuous support, love and care throughout my life. A special thanks to my mother who convinced me that this project was worth a try. Finally, and most important, I would like to thank my husband, Bjørn, for his never-ending love and support, and my little sunshine, Ellinor, for bringing so much joy into my life.

Tromsø, August 2009

Sigrid Kufaas Brækkan

LIST OF PAPERS

The thesis is based on the following papers:

 Brækkan SK, Mathiesen EB, Njølstad I, Wilsgaard T, Størmer J, Hansen JB: Family history of myocardial infarction is an independent risk factor for venous thromboembolism – The Tromsø Study.

J Thromb Haemost. 2008 Nov;6(11):1851-7.

II. Borch KH, Brækkan SK, Mathiesen EB, Njølstad I, Wilsgaard T, Størmer J, Hansen JB: Abdominal obesity is essential for the risk of venous thromboembolism in the metabolic syndrome - the Tromsø study.

J Thromb Haemost. 2009 May; 7(5):739-45.

- III. Brækkan SK, Borch KH, Mathiesen EB, Njølstad I, Wilsgaard T, Hansen JB: HDL-cholesterol and future risk of venous thromboembolism The Tromsø Study J Thromb Haemost. 2009 Aug;7(8):1428-30.
- IV. Brækkan SK, Mathiesen EB, Njølstad I, Wilsgaard T, Størmer J, Hansen JB: Mean platelet volume is an independent risk factor for venous thromboembolism The Tromsø Study.

J Thromb Haemost. 2010 Jan;8(1):157-162

ABBREVIATIONS

ADP: Adenosine diphosphate

APC: Activated protein C

BMI: Body mass index

CAD: Coronary artery disease

CHD: Coronary heart disease

CI: Confidence interval

CRP: C-reactive protein

CVD: Cardiovascular disease

DVT: Deep vein thrombosis

HbA1c: Glycosylated haemoglobin

HDL: High density lipoprotein

HR: Hazard ratio

hs-CRP: high sensitivity C-reactive protein

ICD: International classification of diseases

LDL: Low density lipoprotein

LITE-study: Longitudinal Investigation of Thromboembolism Etiology-study

Lp (a): Lipoprotein a

MI: Myocardial infarction

MPV: Mean platelet volume

NCEP-ATPIII: National Cholesterol Education Programme - Adult Treatment Panel III

PAI-1: Plasminogen activator inhibitor 1

PE: Pulmonary embolism

RCT: Randomized controlled trial

VTE: Venous thromboembolism

vWF: von Willebrand factor

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1 Venous thromboembolism

Deep vein thrombosis (DVT) is the formation of a blood cloth in the deep veins. DVT usually affects the large veins of the leg or thigh, but can also occur in other parts of the body. Pulmonary embolism (PE) occurs when a blood clot dislodges from its original site and embolize to the arterial blood supply of the lungs. DVT and PE are collectively referred to as venous thromboembolism (VTE). VTE is a relatively common disorder that affects 1-2 per 1000 individuals each year, and the incidence increases markedly with age, from about 1 per 10 000 in young adults, to 1 per 100 in elderly [1]. In most studies, the incidence of clinically diagnosed DVT is reported to be approximately twice that of PE [2]. However, DVT and PE share the same underlying pathology and the two conditions are often presented at the same time. Among subjects with acute DVT, concurrent, clinically silent PE is found in 30-50 % [3]. Likewise, among those with acute PE, clinically silent DVT is present in about 80 % of the subjects [4].

VTE is the third most common life-threatening cardiovascular disease [5], and is a major cause of morbidity and mortality. The one-week survival rate after a PE is approximately 70 %, and almost 25 % of all PE-cases essentially present as sudden death [6]. VTE is associated with short term complications such as local extension of the disease, further embolization and recurrence of the disease within weeks to months of the initial episode. Serious long-term complications includes the post-thrombotic syndrome, venous insufficiency, pulmonary hypertension and late risk of recurrent VTE [4,7].

In 1859, the brilliant pathologist Rudolph Virchow concluded that (i) blood stasis, (ii) hypercoagulability and (iii) changes in the vessel wall were the major factors responsible for the development of VTE [8]. The triad still applies, and if one examines the commonly accepted risk factors for VTE, nearly all fall into one or more of these categories. Today, VTE

is recognized as a complex, multifactor disease involving both environmental exposures as well as genetic and environmental interactions. Acquired risk factors include advancing age, obesity, surgery, trauma, hospitalization, acute medical conditions, malignancy, immobilization, pregnancy, use of estrogens and the lupus anticoagulant [9,10]. Inherited thrombophilic factors that predispose to VTE include factor V Leiden mutation, prothrombin 20210A mutation, elevated levels of factor VIII, activated protein C (APC) resistance and deficiencies of antithrombin, protein C or protein S [9].

Advanced age is a well-accepted, independent risk factor for VTE [1]. The Longitudinal Investigation of Thromboembolism Etiology (LITE) study found that age independently increased the risk of VTE by approximately 2-fold per decade, and that subjects older than 75 years had a 15-fold increased risk compared to those aged 45-54 years [11]. In patients hospitalized for VTE there was an exponential relationship between VTE incidence and age, with a 2-fold increase per decade [12]. Although it is not certain why risk is dependent on age, it has been suggested that it might be related to a combination of factors such as decreased mobility and degenerative vascular changes [13].

During the recent years, growing evidence for obesity as a risk factor for VTE has been presented. Data from the Physicians' Health Study [5] indicated that BMI is a strong predictor for VTE. Furthermore, BMI \geq 30 kg/m² was associated with a 2 to 3-fold increased risk of VTE [11] and PE [14] in prospective studies. A prospective study among middle-aged men identified waist circumference as an independent predictor for VTE [15], and increased waist circumference and waist hip ratio have been reported in case-control studies among patients with unprovoked VTE [16] and recurrent VTE [17].

Previous studies have reported that hospitalized patients have substantially increased risk of VTE compared to non-hospitalized patients [10,18]. Furthermore, PE accounts for approximately 10 % of all in-hospital deaths [19]. Major surgery is a well recognized risk

factor for VTE, and surgery within the last 45-90 days confers a 4-22 fold increased risk of VTE [20]. Active malignant disease has been shown to be an independent risk factor for VTE [10,21], and the incidence of VTE in cancer populations has been reported to be 5-fold higher than that of the general population [22]. Overall, 18–29% of all VTE events in the community have been shown to be associated with cancer [23-25]. Several other clinical conditions are associated with increased risk of VTE. The incidence of subclinical DVT in patients hospitalized with acute medical conditions such as acute MI, stroke, heart failure and acute infections varies from 20-50 % [26,27].

Compared to non-pregnant subjects the risk of VTE is estimated to be 4 to 5-fold increased during pregnancy [28,29], and approximately 20-fold increased postpartum [28]. Fatal PE remains the most common cause of maternal mortality in many western countries [30]. Estrogen therapy, such as oral contraceptives and hormone replacement therapy, is also associated with increased risk of VTE. The absolute risk of VTE is 2 to 4-fold higher in women taking second-generation oral contraceptives, and 3 to 8-fold higher in women taking third-generation oral contraceptives [31]. In a meta-analysis of 12 studies the relative risk of VTE was 2.1 among current users of hormone replacement therapy, and the risk was highest (RR=3.5) during the first year of use [32].

Inherited thrombophilia is a genetically determined tendency to form thrombosis. The most common prothrombotic abnormalities include APC resistance (e.g. factor V Leiden mutation), prothrombin G20210A mutation, deficiencies of antithrombin, protein C or protein S and elevated levels of factors VIII, IX and XI [33]. APC resistance is caused by a single point mutation in the factor V gene which leads to inefficient cleavage of factor V. The mutation is present in 3-5 % of the Caucasian population, and is associated with a 7-fold increased risk of DVT in heterozygous individuals [34] and 80-fold increased risk in homozygous individuals [35]. Thrombin, the activated form of prothrombin, plays a key role

in the conversion of fibrinogen to fibrin and platelet activation. The overall prevalence of the prothrombin G20210A mutation, a one nucleotide change in the prothrombin gene, is about 2 % in the healthy European population [36]. The mutation is associated with an approximately 3-fold increased risk of VTE [37], dependent on the presence of additional inherited or acquired risk factors [38]. Antithrombin deficiency is a rare genetic defect found in 1-2 % of VTE patients, and is associated with a 10 to 20-fold increased risk of VTE [39,40]. Heterozygous deficiency of protein C is present in 2-5 % of VTE patients and 0.3-0.5 % of healthy controls, suggesting a 10-fold increased risk of VTE [40]. The prevalence of protein S deficiency in the general population is unacquainted [41], but family studies have suggested that the risk of VTE is similar to that in patients with protein C deficiency or APC-resistance [41-43].

Despite the identification of several inherited and acquired risk factors associated with VTE, still 30-50 % of the VTE-cases are unprovoked, i.e. they occur in the absence of obvious predisposing factors [2,44]. Clearly, there are still unrecognized environmental and/or genetic risk factors for VTE. Consequently, identification of new risk factors is essential in order to enhance the understanding of pathophysiological mechanisms of VTE, and to optimize individual risk stratification and treatment of the disease.

1.2 Possible link between arterial and venous thrombosis

Traditionally, arterial thromboembolic disease (acute myocardial infarction (MI), stroke and peripheral artery disease) and VTE has been considered as separate diseases, with different pathology, epidemiology and treatments. Platelet-fibrin haemostatic plugs are the pathophysiological basis for both arterial and venous thrombosis, but the different clinical presentations of the diseases, and the obvious anatomical differences in the composition of the

thrombi, have contributed to the concept of these conditions as distinct entities. Arterial cardiovascular disease is mainly associated with atherosclerosis. Arterial thrombi tend to occur at atherosclerotic plaque lesions, where share rates are high, and are platelet rich 'white thrombi'. In contrast, thrombi that form in the slow-flowing venous system are rich in red cells and fibrin, and are referred to as 'red thrombi'. Compared to the detailed knowledge of arterial thrombosis, where mechanisms are well understood even to the molecular level, our current understanding of the pathophysiological mechanisms of VTE is limited. However, development of venous thrombi has traditionally been thought to arise from reduced blood flow and states of hypercoagulability rather than atherosclerosis.

Recently, the concept of this clear-cut distinction between arterial and venous thrombosis has been challenged. In 2003, Prandoni et al. reported a higher frequency of carotid plaques in patients with unprovoked DVT compared to hospitalized controls [45]. This study certainly re-opened the case of a potential link between arterial and venous thrombosis. However, later prospective studies have shown diverging results regarding subclinical atherosclerosis and VTE. A significant relation between carotid intima media thickness and VTE was found in a prospective cohort of 13 081 middle-aged subjects, but the association disappeared when adjusting for atherosclerotic risk factors [46]. Another study in elderly subjects failed to show any association between subclinical atherosclerosis and VTE [47]. Studies of the association between arterial thromboembolic disease and VTE showed that subjects with VTE had increased risk of arterial events compared to the general population [48,49], and that the risk of arterial events was higher in subjects with unprovoked VTE compared to subjects with provoked VTE [50,51]. Another study showed that a first arterial event was associated with subsequent development of VTE [46]. Recently, a large Danish cohort study reported that the long-term incidence of cardiovascular disease was substantially increased in patients with VTE compared to population controls [52]. However, the latter

study did not investigate potential common risk factors, and thus adjustments could not be made for factors such as BMI and other arterial cardiovascular risk factors.

In summary, increasing evidence supports the concept of a link between arterial and venous thrombosis. However, the studies show somewhat diverging results. In addition, some of the studies have considerable methodological limitations, as most of the studies were carried out in specific populations such as middle-aged [46] or elderly [47], and the majority used hospitalized controls rather than healthy subjects [45,50,51]. Thus, further research, preferably prospective, population-based studies, are required to establish the magnitude and possible causes of an association between arterial thromboembolic disease and VTE. It is also important to consider the associations of VTE with three stages of the development of arterial cardiovascular disease; that is risk factors, subclinical disease, and clinical disease.

1.3 Cardiovascular risk factors and risk of venous thromboembolism

In 2006, Angelli and Becattini [53] stated that 'the sharing of common risk factors would certainly reinforce the link between atherosclerosis and VTE and could lead to the view that arterial and venous thrombosis are different presentations of the same disease'. A recent meta-analysis, based on mainly case-control studies and selected prospective studies with verified endpoints, concluded that cardiovascular risk factors such as obesity, hypertension, diabetes mellitus and low HDL-cholesterol were significantly associated with VTE [54]. However, prospective studies on relation between traditional cardiovascular risk factors and VTE show diverging results. In the Nurses' Health Study, a prospective cohort of 112 822 female nurses aged 30-55, obesity, cigarette smoking and hypertension, but not diabetes or elevated cholesterol, were independent predictors for PE [14]. In the Physicians' Health Study [5], a prospective cohort of 18 622 male physicians followed for over 20 years, only BMI and

height were identified as independent risk factors for VTE, whereas smoking and abdominal obesity were predictors for VTE in another study on 855 Swedish middle-aged men [15]. In the LITE-study, a prospective cohort of 19 293 men and women aged 45 or older, obesity and diabetes, but not cigarette smoking, hypertension and dyslipidemia, showed independent association to VTE [11]. In the Copenhagen City Heart Study, investigating 9 238 men and women, total cholesterol, HDL-cholesterol (inverse), diabetes and smoking were associated with VTE [55] in crude analysis, but further adjustments for potential confounders such as age, gender or BMI were not undertaken, nor were the results presented in multivariable analysis.

The observed inconsistency between these studies may to some extent rely on differences in study design, presentation of data, outcome verification and study population. In general, the results of case-control studies are affected by the selection of cases, eligible control group and to what extent the disease state and other confounders affect the predictor variable. Some of the prospective studies presented crude data only [55], while others had made adjustments for various potential confounders [11]. Outcome detection and verification differed as some of the studies relied on self-reported outcome [5,11,14] whereas others had objectively detected VTE-events [55]. In addition, several studies were performed in highly selected population groups such as female nurses [14], male physicians [5] middle-aged men [56] and postmenopausal women [57]. Thus, to establish the true associations between various cardiovascular risk factors and VTE, these hypotheses should be further investigated in large, prospective, cohort studies of general populations, preferably with objectively detected and validated outcome measures.

1.4 Metabolic syndrome and risk of venous thromboembolism

The metabolic syndrome is a cluster of cardiovascular risk factors [58]. According to guidelines from the National Cholesterol Education Program-Adult Treatment Panel III (NCEP-ATPIII) the presence of 3 of 5 factors is required to establish the diagnosis [59]. These factors include insulin resistance, abdominal obesity, high triglyceride levels, low HDL-cholesterol levels and hypertension [59]. Although the prevalence of the components of the metabolic syndrome is increased in obesity [60], it is important to notice that not all obese subjects develop the metabolic syndrome, and even non-obese individuals can carry the syndrome.

The metabolic syndrome is a cluster of interrelated risk factors of metabolic origin, that appear to directly promote the development of atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease and diabetes mellitus [59,61]. Epidemiological studies have shown that the metabolic syndrome is associated with increased risk of coronary heart disease (CHD), cardiovascular disease (CVD), and overall mortality [62,63]. Several factors contribute to cause a hypercoagulable state in patients with the metabolic syndrome. Adipose tissue is a remarkable endocrine organ that produces prothrombotic and inflammatory molecules [64], and fibrinolytic activity and function are impaired in subjects with the metabolic syndrome, mainly related to visceral obesity and insulin resistance [65,66]. Individuals with the metabolic syndrome exhibit increased plasma levels of plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 (PAI-1) [67], and clotting factors VII and XIII [68]. Subjects with the metabolic syndrome usually exhibit a higher platelet activity than those with conventional risk factors for vascular disease [69]. Hyperinsulinemia and dyslipidemia have been associated with induction of endothelial dysfunction, and endothelial dysfunction, measured by flow mediated dilation to assess nitric oxide bioavailability, is commonly found in subjects with the metabolic syndrome [68]. Altogether,

these prothrombotic factors associated with the metabolic syndrome contribute to potentially increase the risk of future thrombotic events in both the arterial and venous system.

An intriguing question to investigate is whether the metabolic syndrome, as well as its predefined individual components, is associated with VTE. To date, only a few studies have investigated this relationship. Two recent case-control studies demonstrated a two-fold higher prevalence of the metabolic syndrome in patients with unprovoked DVT [16] and recurrent VTE [17] compared to controls, whereas a prospective study of 5 522 adults with CVD or diabetes [70] failed to show an association between the metabolic syndrome and VTE, but found a higher incidence rate of VTE in patients with abdominal obesity. Differences in study design, eligible control groups and definitions of the metabolic syndrome could be a possible explanation for the observed inconsistency between these studies. Thus, the relationship between the metabolic syndrome and VTE should be further examined in large cohort studies.

1.5 HDL-cholesterol and risk of venous thromboembolism

Atherosclerosis is a chronic, progressive disease which involves the formation of lesions in the arteries mainly characterized by accumulation of lipids, inflammation, cell death and fibrosis [71]. An atherosclerotic plaque contains inflammatory and immune cells, lipids, extracellular matrix, vascular smooth muscle cells and acellular lipid-rich debris [72]. The atherosclerotic lesions typically present as asymmetric thickening of the innermost layer of the artery (intima), a process that begins with the formation of fatty streaks which can progress into mature atherosclerotic plaques (atheromas). An atheroma typically comprises a core of extracellular lipid droplets and foam cells surrounded by a cap of smooth muscle cells and collagen-rich matrix [73]. With time, the plaque can progress into a more fibrotic and complex lesion which eventually leads to clinical manifestation of CAD or other

atherosclerotic disease. A rupture or fissuring of the fibrous cap displays the prothrombotic material in the lesion to the blood stream, and this may trigger an acute fatal thrombosis. The risk of clinical events is associated with plaque morphology [74]. Lipid rich, soft plaques covered by a thin fibrotic cap are more prone to rupture and cause clinical events compared to collagen-rich, hard plaques [74].

The protective effect of high density lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol against CAD was first identified in the Tromsø Study more than three decades ago [75], and consistent findings in subsequent epidemiological studies have established low HDL-cholesterol as a strong risk factor for CAD [76,77]. HDL-cholesterol is thought to protect against CAD through both antiatherogenic and antithrombotic mechanisms. HDL-mediated transport of excess cholesterol from peripheral tissue is considered to be the main antiatherogenic function of HDL-cholesterol [78]. In addition, several other properties are likely to contribute to the atheroprotective action of HDL. Low density lipoprotein (LDL) oxidation is commonly considered a key factor in the initiation and progression of atherosclerosis [79]. HDLcholesterol protects both lipid and protein moieties of LDL from oxidation via several mechanisms [80-82]. HDL exerts anti-inflammatory properties by its ability to decrease the expression of adhesion molecules to endothelial cells and inhibit monocyte adhesion to the endothelium [83,84], and HDL also improves endothelial function by mechanisms such as stimulation of nitric oxide synthesis [85-87], inhibition of the vasoconstrictor endothelin-1, and stimulation of endothelial cell migration and survival [88,89]. Furthermore, HDL exerts several antithrombotic properties. HDL improves blood flow by increasing nitric oxide and prostaglandin I₂ production [88]. HDL downregulates E-selectin and tissue factor [88], and promotes fibrinolysis by downregulating plasminogen activator inhibitor 1 (PAI-1) and upregulating tissue plasminogen activator [90]. Moreover, HDL attenuates platelet activation and aggregation [91-93], and activates the endogenous anticoagulants protein C and S [94]. In epidemiological studies, HDL-cholesterol has been associated with increased plaque echogenicity, suggesting that high levels of HDL-cholesterol provide more stable plaques [95]. High levels of HDL-cholesterol has also been shown to reduce plaque growth in subjects with pre-existing carotid atherosclerosis [96].

Several studies have suggested that high HDL-cholesterol is associated with decreased risk of venous thrombosis and have posed the concept that HDL-cholesterol protect against VTE [55-57,97-99]. Recently, a meta-analysis, including mostly case-control studies, concluded that low HDL-cholesterol predispose to VTE [54]. This interpretation is supported by the antiatherogenic and antithrombotic properties of HDL particles [88,100]. However, data from large cohort studies, not included in the meta-analysis due to methodological considerations, showed no association between HDL-cholesterol and VTE [5,14].

Furthermore, original data from the LITE-study showed no association between HDL-cholesterol and VTE [11], and a recent publication presenting a more extensive examination of HDL-cholesterol, including a nested case-control subset of Apo-I and HDL fractions, did not reveal any association with VTE in the LITE-study [101].

1.6 Platelet function and risk of venous thromboembolism

The hemostatic system is simultaneously able to maintain the blood in a fluid state, so that it can circulate, and to convert the blood into an insoluble gel at sites of vascular injury. The hemostatic system is based on a complex interplay between platelets and coagulation proteins [102]. Platelets play a key role in the initiation of a blood clot. In response to vascular damage, platelets adhere to the vascular subendothelium via von Willebrand factor (vWF) bridging between subendothelial macromolecules and glycoprotein Ib receptors on the platelet surface [103]. Secretion of mediators including adenosine diphosphate (ADP), thrombin,

epinephrine and thromboxane A_2 amplify and sustain the initial platelet response, and recruit circulating platelets to form a growing hemostatic plug [104]. Transmembrane signalling by ligated receptors activates the platelets and induces α -granule release with the secretion of various procoagulant molecules such as factor V, vWF and fibrinogen. Activated platelets undergo a flip-flop reaction exposing phosphatidylserine to the outer membrane leaflet. The phospholipids provide a surface for the assembly of coagulant enzyme complexes which generate thrombin and enable fibrin deposition, stabilizing the clot.

It is well recognized that platelets play an important role in the pathophysiological development of atherothrombosis [104]. Recent evidence also suggest that platelets contribute to the progress of atherosclerotic lesions by numerous inflammatory properties [104]. In acute atherothrombosis, platelets rapidly adhere to the site of plaque disruption and initiate the coagulation process, resulting in thrombus formation [74]. The sequence of events leading to venous thrombi is less clear. Venous and arterial thrombi differ in composition, as arterial thrombi predominantly consist of platelets and a small amount of fibrin and red cells, while venous thrombi predominantly consist of red cells and fibrin. Based on the histopathologic structure of venous thrombi, platelet aggregation has traditionally not been considered an important pathophysiological mechanism of thrombus formation within the venous system. However, experimentally induced venous thrombus in the presence of radiolabeled platelets shows early accumulation of platelets at the head of the thrombus [105]. Moreover, antiplatelet agents have been shown to be effective for prevention of venous thromboembolic disorders, although to a smaller extent than anticoagulants [106,107].

The impact of platelet function and platelet count on the risk of VTE has not been extensively examined in prospective studies. Only a few studies have investigated the relationship between platelet count and VTE. In the LITE-study [11], a prospective study of 19 293 men and women followed for a mean of 7.8 years, elevated platelet count was not

associated with increased risk of VTE. Likewise, a prospective follow-up study of 5 766 elderly showed no association between platelet count and VTE [108]. Furthermore, limited data exists on the relationship between platelet function and VTE. Recently, increased levels of P-selectin, a marker of platelet activation, have been shown in VTE patients [109], and higher circulating P-selectin was associated with increased risk of recurrent VTE in patients with first unprovoked VTE [110].

Platelet size, measured as mean platelet volume (MPV), is a marker of platelet function. Increased platelet volume is correlated with increased platelet reactivity [111], shortened bleeding time [111] and increased platelet aggregation ex vivo [112]. Large platelets have a higher thrombotic potential than small platelets [113], and express higher levels of platelet activation markers, such as P-selectin [114]. Studies have shown increased levels of MPV in patients with CAD [115,116], and MPV has been identified as an independent risk factor for MI and stroke [117-119]. To date, no study has investigated a possible relationship between platelet function, measured as MPV, and risk of VTE.

2. AIMS OF THE STUDY

The aims of the study were:

- To investigate the impact of traditional cardiovascular risk factors on the risk of venous thromboembolism in a prospective, population-based cohort-study.
- To examine the association between the metabolic syndrome and its individual components on the future risk of venous thromboembolism.
- To investigate the impact of HDL-cholesterol on the incidence of venous thromboembolism.
- To investigate the impact of MPV and platelet count on the risk of venous thromboembolism.

3. STUDY POPULATION AND METHODS

3.1 The Tromsø Study

The Tromsø Study is a single centre longitudinal population study with repeated health surveys of inhabitants in the municipality of Tromsø, Norway. The study is conducted by the Institute of Community Medicine at the University of Tromsø, and the main focus is on cardiovascular disease. The first survey was carried out in 1974, followed by surveys in 1986-87, 1994-95, 2000-01, and 2007-08.

The fourth survey of the Tromsø Study (Tromsø IV) was conducted in 1994-95 and comprised two screening visits with an interval of 4-12 weeks. All inhabitants aged > 24 years were invited to the first screening visit, and a total of 27 158 subjects participated (77 % of the eligible population). All participants aged 55 to 74 years and 5-10% samples in the other 5-year birth cohorts (25-54 years and ≥ 75 years) were invited to a more extensive second visit, and a total of 6 889 subjects participated (78 % of the eligible population).

The four papers included in this thesis are all based on a prospective follow-up study on subjects who participated in Tromsø IV. Participants were followed from the date of enrolment in 1994-95 through September 1, 2007, and all first lifetime events of VTE during this 14-year study-period were recorded.

3.2 Baseline measurements - cardiovascular risk factors (Tromsø IV)

Baseline information on cardiovascular risk factors was collected by physical examinations, blood samples and self-administered questionnaires. Blood pressure was recorded with an automatic device (Dinamap Vital Signs Monitor), by specially trained personnel. Participants rested for 2 minutes in a sitting position, and then three readings were taken on the upper right arm, separated by 2-minute intervals. The average of the two last readings was used in the analysis. Height and weight were measured with subjects wearing

light clothing and no shoes. BMI was calculated as weight in kilograms, divided by the square of height in meters (kg/m²). Waist circumference was measured at the umbilical line. Nonfasting blood samples were collected from an antecubital vein, serum prepared by centrifugation after one hour respite at room temperature, and further analyzed at the Department of Clinical Chemistry, University Hospital of North Norway. Serum total cholesterol and triglycerides were analyzed by enzymatic, colorimetric methods and commercially available kits (CHOD-PAP for cholesterol, and GPO-PAP for triglycerides: Boeringer Mannheim). Serum HDL-cholesterol was measured after precipitation of lowerdensity lipoproteins with heparin and manganese chloride. Determination of glycosylated haemoglobin (HbA1c) in EDTA whole blood was based on an immunoturbidometric assay (UNIMATES, F. Hoffmann-La Roche AG: Basel, Switzerland). The HbA1c percent value was calculated from the HbA1c/haemoglobin ratio. For measurements of MPV and platelet count, 5 ml blood were drawn into vacutainer tubes, containing EDTA as an anticoagulant (K₃ – EDTA 40 μl, 0.37 mol/L per tube), and analysed within 12 hours in an automated blood cell counter (Coulter Counter®, Coulter Electronics, Luton, UK). Information on self-reported diabetes, current smoking and family history of MI was collected from a self-administered questionnaire. The questionnaire is presented in the appendix.

3.3 Outcome measurements - venous thromboembolism

All first lifetime events of VTE during follow-up were identified by searching the computerized index of medical diagnoses, the autopsy registry and the radiology procedure registry at the University Hospital of North Norway. The University Hospital of North Norway is the only hospital in the Tromsø region, and all hospital care and relevant diagnostic radiology in the Tromsø community is provided exclusively by this hospital. The relevant discharge codes were ICD-9 codes 325, 415.1, 451, 452, 453, 671.3, 671.4, 671.9, for the

period 1994-1998, and ICD-10 codes I26, I80, I81, I82, I67.6, O22.3, O22.5, O87.1, O87.3 for the period 1999-2007. The index of medical diagnoses included diagnoses from outpatient clinic visits and hospitalizations. An additional search through the computerized index of autopsy diagnoses was conducted, and cases diagnosed with VTE, either as a cause of death (part one of the death certificate), or as a significant condition (part two of the death certificate), were identified. We also searched the radiology procedure registry to identify potential cases of objectively confirmed VTE that may have been missed because of coding errors in the index of medical diagnoses. All relevant diagnostic procedures performed at the Department of Radiology, to diagnose VTE during the 14-year period, were systematically reviewed by trained personnel, and cases with objectively confirmed VTE were identified.

The medical records for each potential VTE-case, derived from the medical diagnostic index, the autopsy registry, or the radiology procedure registry, were reviewed by trained personnel. The personnel were blinded to the baseline variables, including family history of MI. For subjects derived from the medical diagnostic index and the radiology procedure registry, an episode of VTE was verified and recorded as a validated outcome when all four of the following criteria were fulfilled; (i) objectively confirmed by diagnostic procedures (compression ultrasonography, venography, spiral computed tomography, perfusion-ventilation scan, pulmonary angiography or autopsy), (ii) the medical record indicated that a physician had made a diagnosis of DVT or PE, (iii) signs and symptoms consistent with DVT or PE were present and (iv) the patient underwent therapy with anticoagulants (heparin, warfarin, or a similar agent), thrombolytics or vascular surgery. For subjects derived from the autopsy registry, a VTE-event was recorded as an outcome when the autopsy record indicated VTE as cause of death or as a significant condition.

4. MAIN RESULTS

4.1 Paper I:

FAMILY HISTORY OF MYOCARDIAL INFARCTION IS AN INDEPENDENT RISK FACTOR FOR VENOUS THROMBOEMBOLISM – THE TROMSØ STUDY.

Familial aggregation of coronary heart disease is a strong and independent risk factor for arterial cardiovascular events. This prospective, population-based study was conducted to determine the impact of cardiovascular risk factors, including family history of MI, on the incidence of VTE. Traditional cardiovascular risk factors and family history of MI were registered in 21 330 subjects, aged 25-96 years, enrolled in the Tromsø Study in 1994-95. First-lifetime VTE-events during follow-up were registered up to September 1st 2007. There were 327 VTE-events of which 138 (42%) occurred unprovoked during a mean of 10.9 years of follow-up. In age- and gender-adjusted analysis, age (HR per decade: 1.97, 95 % CI: 1.82-2.12), gender (men vs. women HR: 1.25, 95 % CI 1.01-1.55), BMI (HR per 3 kg/m²: 1.21, 95 % CI: 1.13-1.31), and family history of MI (HR: 1.31, 95 % CI: 1.04-1.65) were significantly associated with VTE. Family history of MI remained a significant risk factor for both total and unprovoked VTE in multivariable analysis. Blood pressure, total cholesterol, HDLcholesterol, triglycerides and smoking were not independently associated with total VTE. HDL-cholesterol was significantly associated with increased risk of unprovoked VTE in multivariable analysis. To the best of our knowledge, this was the first study identifying an association between family history of MI and VTE. In conclusion, family history of MI as an independent risk factor for VTE provides further evidence to the concept of a link between arterial and venous thrombosis. Traditional cardiovascular risk factors did not seem to be underlying determinants for this association, suggesting that family members share yet unknown genetic or environmental risk factors.

4.2 Paper II:

ABDOMINAL OBESITY IS ESSENTIAL FOR THE RISK OF VENOUS
THROMBOEMBOLISM IN THE METABOLIC SYNDROME - THE TROMSØ
STUDY.

This study was undertaken to investigate whether the metabolic syndrome, and its individual components, was associated with increased risk of venous thromboembolism (VTE). Individual components of the metabolic syndrome were registered in 6170 subjects aged 25 to 84 years who attended the second screening visit of the Tromsø Study in 1994-95, and first lifetime events of VTE were registered until September 1st 2007. The metabolic syndrome was present in 21.9 % (1350 subjects) of the population. There were 194 validated first VTE events (2.92 per 1000 person-years) during a mean of 10.8 years of follow up. Subjects with the metabolic syndrome had increased risk of VTE (HR: 1.65, 95 % CI: 1.22-2.23) in ageand gender-adjusted analysis. Furthermore, the risk of VTE increased with the number of components in the metabolic syndrome (p<0.001). Among the individual components of the syndrome, abdominal obesity was the only component significantly associated with VTE in multivariable analysis including age, gender and the other individual components of the syndrome (HR: 2.03, 95% CI: 1.49-2.75). When abdominal obesity was omitted as a diagnostic criterion in a modified definition of the syndrome, none of the other components, alone or in cluster, was associated with increased risk of VTE. In fact, the risk associated with abdominal obesity alone was higher than the risk associated with the metabolic syndrome. In conclusion, this study provided evidence for the metabolic syndrome as a risk factor for VTE. Moreover, abdominal obesity appeared to be the crucial risk factor among the individual components of the syndrome.

4.3 Paper III:

HDL-CHOLESTEROL AND FUTURE RISK OF VENOUS THROMBOEMBOLISM – THE TROMSØ STUDY.

The purpose of this study was to determine the impact of HDL-cholesterol on VTE risk in a large prospective, population-based study. Risk factors, including HDL-cholesterol, were registered in 26 676 subjects, aged 25-96 years, enrolled in the Tromsø Study in 1994-95, and incident VTE events were registered during follow-up until 1 September 2007. There were 458 VTE events of which 191 (41.7 %) occurred unprovoked. HDL-cholesterol was not associated with risk of total VTE. The multivariable-adjusted HR per 0.5 mmol/L HDLcholesterol was 1.08 (95 % CI: 0.93-1.26) in women and 1.10 (95 % CI: 0.91-1.32) in men. When analysing unprovoked VTE separately, multivariable-adjusted HR per 0.5 mmol/L HDL-cholesterol was 1.39 (95 % CI: 1.10-1.75) in women and 1.15 (95 % CI: 0.87-1.53) in men. HRs by quartiles of HDL-cholesterol revealed that women in the upper quartile had significantly 1.87-fold (95 % CI: 1.01-3.47) increased risk of unprovoked VTE compared to subjects in the lowest quartile (p for trend across quartiles=0.03). There was no significant trend (p=0.2) across HDL-cholesterol quartiles in men. In conclusion, our findings challenge the concept that high HDL-cholesterol protects against venous thrombosis. Further studies are needed to determine whether the apparent increased risk of unprovoked VTE by HDLcholesterol in women is a direct effect of HDL or due to unrecognized confounders.

4.4 Paper IV:

MEAN PLATELET VOLUME IS AN INDEPENDENT RISK FACTOR FOR VENOUS THROMBOEMBOLISM – THE TROMSØ STUDY

The purpose of the study was to determine the impact of platelet count and platelet size, measured as MPV, on the incidence of VTE in a prospective, population-based study. Platelet count, MPV and baseline characteristics were registered in 25 923 subjects aged 25 to 96 years, who participated in the fourth survey of the Tromsø Study in 1994-95. Incident VTE-events were registered through end of follow-up (September 1, 2007). During the study period there were 445 validated incident VTE events (1.6 per 1000 person-years), of which 186 (42%) were unprovoked. Mean follow-up time was 10.8 years. Increasing levels of MPV was associated with increased risk of total VTE (p for trend=0.09), and unprovoked VTE (p for trend=0.03) in analysis adjusted for age and sex. Subjects with MPV ≥9.5 fL had a 1.3-fold (95% CI: 1.0-1.7) higher risk of total VTE, and a 1.5-fold (95% CI: 1.1-2.3) higher risk of unprovoked VTE compared to subjects with MPV<8.5 fL in analysis adjusted for age, sex, smoking, BMI and platelet count. There was no significant association between increasing platelet count and risk of VTE. In conclusion, increasing levels of MPV was identified as a predictor for VTE, in particular VTE of unprovoked origin. The present findings support the concept that platelet reactivity is important in the pathogenesis of venous thromboembolism.

5. GENERAL DISCUSSION

5.1 Methodological considerations

Study design

The four papers presented in this thesis are all based on a large prospective cohort study. Cohort studies have several advantages. First, there is the clear temporal sequence of exposure and outcome, which is essential to establish some indication of causality. Second, the cohort study is more likely to obtain valid and unbiased information on the subject's exposure compared to a retrospective study. Another advantage of cohort studies is the large number of study subjects, which enhances the generalizability and external validity. Cohort studies are usually ethically safe due to their non-experimental nature. A problem with the cohort method occurs when the incidence of disease is low, and large numbers of people must be followed up for long periods before sufficient cases accrue to give statistically meaningful results.

Cohort studies have major advantages compared to case-control studies in measuring possible associations between exposure and disease. The retrospective nature of case-control studies results in an indecisive sequence of exposure and outcome, and it cannot be definitely established whether the associated variable is a response to rather than a cause of the disease. Validation of information on exposure may be difficult, and there is a risk of recall bias particularly related to self-reported exposure. A case-control study can generate a hypothesis of causality, but can not be used to establish a cause-and-effect relationship.

Cohort studies are similar to randomised controlled trials (RCT) in that they compare outcomes in subjects who have or have not been exposed to a variable of interest. The main difference is that in cohort studies, allocation of individuals is not by chance. Thus, one cannot definitely establish whether the observed difference in outcomes between the two comparison groups is attributed to the exposure rather than other factors (confounders).

According to the Bradford-Hill criteria of causality [120], a cause-and-effect relationship

depends on a temporal relationship, the strength of the association, and that there is a doseresponse relationship between exposure and risk. All these factors can be assessed by a cohort
study. However, the Bradford-Hill criteria also require experimental evidence for assessment
of causality, i.e. that the outcome can be altered by an appropriate experimental regimen
altering exposure. The cohort is insufficient in this matter. Thus, the cohort study can be used
to measure associations, but not establish causality.

The RCT is the gold standard for establishing cause-and-effect relationships. RCTs are experimental comparison studies in which participants are allocated to intervention or control groups using a random mechanism. In our cohort study, we found a strong and independent association between obesity and VTE. Thus, an appropriate way to further examine a cause-and-effect relationship between obesity and VTE would be to conduct a RCT investigating the impact of weight reduction on risk of VTE. The drawbacks of RCTs are that they are expensive and time consuming, and can sometimes be ethically problematic. The generalizability of a RCT can also be limited due to very strict inclusion and exclusion criteria. For some conditions, RCTs are not suitable, and cohort studies remain the best alternative for investigating possible exposure-outcome relations.

Generalizability

The findings of a study are generalizable if the results are applicable to other populations. The Tromsø study is based on a general adult population. All inhabitants in the municipality of Tromsø aged 25 or older were invited to our study, and the attendance rate was high; 77 % of the eligible population participated. The age and sex distribution of the Tromsø population is not substantially different from Western populations regarding the incidence and prevalence of cardiovascular diseases, educational levels, and social and lifestyle factors. The incidence of VTE found in our study is comparable to other Western

populations [44,121]. Even though our study population was recruited from a general population with high attendance rate, selection bias due to lower attendance rate in severely ill and disabled individuals is likely to have occurred. Furthermore, the age-specific attendance rates where somewhat lower in the younger (<40 years) and older (≥80 years) age groups, and this may influence the representativeness of the results for these age groups.

Confounding

In cohort studies, confounding is a potential problem for assessment of causality [122]. Ideally, the comparison groups in a cohort study should be identical apart from the exposure variable of interest. However, in reality this situation does not exist due to the non-randomized nature of cohorts [123]. A confounding factor is a factor that is related to both the exposure and outcome; or more exactly, a factor that differs between the comparison groups and predicts the outcome variable [122,124]. Confounding can cause bias in either directions; both over- and underestimate the actual effect. Bias introduced by confounding can also occasionally be strong enough to reverse the apparent direction of an effect [125].

Stratification and multivariable analysis are strategies to control or minimize confounding [126]. Stratification describes a process where the sample is divided into subgroups on the basis of characteristics thought to confound the analysis. This method was used in paper III. Subjects were stratified by gender as levels of HDL-cholesterol are known to differ in men and women. Multivariable analysis is a statistical tool for determining the independent contribution of each risk factor to a single outcome [124]. In paper I, risk estimates for VTE were presented in age- and gender-adjusted analysis, as well as in a multivariable model including all the potential cardiovascular risk factors examined in the

study. Likewise, in paper IV risk estimates were adjusted for age and gender and in a multivariable model including other potential confounders.

Even if a confounder is known, there may be insufficient data to evaluate it. In our study we did not have baseline information on inherited thrombophilic disorders, which are, of course, potential confounders. However, information on thrombophilic factors measured in the VTE-patients at the time of the event, revealed that one or more thrombophilic factor (APC-resistance, protein C-, protein S- or antithrombin-deficiency or lupus anticoagulant) was present in only 16 % of those with an unprovoked event, suggesting that most of the unprovoked events apparently was caused by other risk factors. We are not aware of any publications that have established an interrelation between inherited thrombophilic disorders and the risk factors investigated in papers I-IV. Thus, we do not believe that inherited thrombophilic disorders represent unrecognized confounders in our study.

Misclassification and information bias

Although cohort studies allow complete and validated baseline data, sometimes exposure information can be sparse because the large number of subjects does not permit long interviews, and questionnaires can be difficult to complete properly. Erroneous information from study subjects can produce systematic error in studies. Misclassification of subjects for either exposure or disease can be differential (related to the occurrence of disease) or nondifferential (not related to occurrence of disease). In a prospective cohort study, exposure is measured before the development of disease, and hence exposure-misclassification is generally nondifferential.

Self-reported data is a possible source to misclassification. In our study, self-reported dichotomous data collected from the questionnaire included diabetes, smoking and family history of disease. Both underreporting and overreporting of these variables are possible.

Current guidelines provide established cut-off values for diabetes mellitus based on fasting blood glucose levels [127]. The prevalence of diabetes type 2 is reported to be approximately 10 %, and is increasing in western countries [128]. Screening for type 2 diabetes is not carried out on a regular basis, and it is likely that a number of subjects are undiagnosed according to the established criteria [129]. The prevalence of self-reported diabetes in our study was lower than 2 %, which is substantially lower than expected. Thus, it is likely that self-reported diabetes in our study provides an underestimate of the true prevalence for diabetes. When completing questionnaires, study subjects may wish to report behaviours consistent with a healthy lifestyle. Self-report of smoking has been shown to underestimate the true prevalence in some studies [130,131], whereas others have found self-reported smoking status to be reasonably valid [132]. In a validation study on the reliability of reported family history of MI, Kee at al. demonstrated a high specificity (97 %) and a somewhat lower sensitivity (68 %) of reporting a positive family history of MI [133]. Thus, underestimation of the risk associated with family history of MI is more likely.

In our study, blood samples for measurement of serum lipid levels were drawn in a non-fasting state between 08.00 hours and 20.00 hours. The use of non-fasting blood samples may represent another possible source of misclassification, as current guidelines recommend measurement of a fasting lipid profile for assessment of cardiovascular risk [59]. However, total cholesterol and HDL-cholesterol does not exhibit any substantial diurnal variation [134] or postprandial changes [135-137], and thus we believe that the use on non-fasting samples had negligible impact on our results regarding cholesterol. In contrast, triglyceride levels vary substantially during the day [134] and increases significantly following a high-fat meal [137], suggesting that fasting levels are recommended. On the other hand, the fasted state is a relatively artificial metabolic condition as our body spends most of the day in a postprandial environment. Thus, one might argue that non-fasting lipid levels possibly represent a more

accurate assessment of lipid status. Recently, a study by Mora et al. [138] reported that associations with CVD was similar for fasting and non-fasting total cholesterol and HDL-cholesterol, and stronger for non-fasting triglycerides compared to fasting values, suggesting that non-fasting lipid samples are preferable for assessment of CVD-risk.

Modifiable risk factors

The optimal follow-up time for detection of outcome after exposure may vary due to the causal mechanism and biology of the disease. Modifiable risk factors are a potential limitation of cohort-studies, especially when the time between exposure and disease manifestation is very long. In our study, subjects were followed for a mean of 10.8 years (median 12.5), and the individual risk profile may have changed during this period in some subjects, as most of the cardiovascular risk factors are modifiable. This kind of misclassification generally leads to underestimation of the associated risk, due to regression dilution bias [139].

Missing values

Missing observations are quite common in large cohorts. Missing may be due to various reasons, e.g. subjects do not respond adequately to questionnaires, subjects are lost to follow-up, occasional missing values because some equipment failed during measurements, or laboratory samples are lost in transition or technically unsatisfactory [140]. The question of how to handle missing data is controversial, and there are various approaches on how to handle missing data in analysis. One alternative is to omit variables with many missing data. Another approach is to omit individuals who do not have complete data, which is probably the most common method [140]. The third alternative is to use imputation techniques to replace

missing values. In general, imputation techniques are based on replacement of missing values by a plausible value predicted from an individual's available dataset.

The main concern is whether the presence of missing has introduced bias. In paper I presented in this thesis, about 20 % of the participants did not complete the questions on family history of MI. We chose to do available-case analysis, and subjects with missing values were excluded from the study population. An important question to investigate was whether the study population (available-case population) differed from the source population. In order to assess the representativeness of the study population, we compared the risk estimates (HRs) for all traditional cardiovascular risk factors other than family history of MI in the study population and the source population. The HRs for each of the other traditional cardiovascular risk factors were essentially identical in the two populations, implying that the study population presumably was representative for the source population. We also explored the extremes of our missing data on family history of MI, by performing analysis where we assumed that the answer of all non-responders was negative. In these analyses the risk estimate for family history of MI was slightly attenuated, as expected, but it was still increased, and considered strong enough to support our assumptions of a robust association.

Detection and validation of outcome

In our study, VTE-events among the study participants during follow-up were registered retrospectively by using the medical diagnostic index, the radiology procedure register, and the autopsy register at the University Hospital of North-Norway. This hospital exclusively provides health care services to the inhabitants in the Tromsø municipality, which enhances the probability of a complete VTE-register. However, some cases of VTE can possibly have been missed if they were diagnosed and treated elsewhere. In order to make the manifestation of disease as certain as possible, our validation of outcome was dependent on four solid

criteria. The VTE-event should be (i) objectively confirmed by diagnostic procedures (compression ultrasonography, venography, spiral-CT, perfusion-ventilation scan, pulmonary angiography or autopsy) and (ii) the medical record should indicate that a physician had made a diagnosis of DVT or PE. Furthermore, (iii) signs and symptoms consistent with DVT or PE should be present, and (iv) the patient should receive therapy with anticoagulants (heparin, warfarin, or a similar agent) thrombolytics or vascular surgery, unless a specific reason for not providing treatment were specified in the medical record. We wanted to ensure that all cases were significant and incident clinical events and the four criteria were combined in order to avoid false positive VTE-cases. For instance, by using these criteria, an asymptomatic venous thrombi of undefined age accidentally discovered by computed tomography and not treated with anticoagulants (or similar agent) would not be considered a clinical event.

Despite the use of firm criteria for outcome validation, misclassification of VTE-cases cannot be completely ruled out. Retrospective registration is dependent on valid and complete information, and thus insufficient information from patient records could lead to inaccuracy. Furthermore, there were no standard instructions for reporting presence of clinical risk factors and provoking factors for VTE in the medical record, and classification of events as unprovoked or provoked relied on information provided by the individual physician who examined the VTE-patient. Since the personnel who registered the VTE-events were blinded to the baseline information, any misclassification of VTE was most likely nondifferential. Nondifferential outcome misclassification generally leads to underestimation of the true outcome-exposure association [125]. This is in contrast to differential outcome misclassification which could introduce a false positive/negative outcome-exposure association.

Unfortunately, we did not have verified baseline information on previous history of VTE among the study-subjects. Hence, some of the subjects who were treated as healthy

participants during follow-up could be prevalent VTE-cases who should have been excluded from the study population. However, this would lead to only a small change in the overall number of person-years at risk, and thus would presumably have a negligible influence on the risk estimates.

5.2 Discussion of main results

Serum lipid levels and VTE

Dyslipidemia is associated with hypercoagulability, endothelial dysfunction and increased platelet aggregation [57,141,142]. An unfavourable lipid profile, including high levels of triglycerides, high LDL-cholesterol and low HDL-cholesterol, is a well established risk factor for development of atherosclerosis and arterial cardiovascular disease.

In the recent years, there has been increasing interest in investigating the possible relationship between serum lipid levels and risk of venous thrombosis. High levels of triglycerides [57,98,143] and lipoprotein A [144,145] have been associated with increased risk of VTE in case-control studies. A retrospective cohort study of 125 862 men and women aged ≥ 65 years reported a 22% relative risk reduction in the risk of DVT among statin users [146]. Recently, a RCT showed that 20 mg rosuvastatin daily significantly reduced the occurrence of symptomatic VTE [147]. However, the risk-reduction appeared to be independent of lipid status [147], suggesting that the effect was caused by other antithrombotic properties of statins [148]. In our study, elevated triglyceride levels (paper I and II) and total cholesterol (paper I) showed no association with VTE. These findings are in agreement with both the LITE-cohort [11] and the cohort of Swedish men [15].

Whether isolated hypertriglyceridemia is atherogenic in the absence of either increased LDL-cholesterol or decreased HDL-cholesterol has been a matter of dispute [149]. There is evidence for triglycerides as an independent risk factor for CAD in certain subgroups, but the

evidence for triglycerides as a synergistic CAD risk factor is stronger [149]. In our study, we investigated whether triglycerides were independently associated with VTE. For further research, a comparison study on risk factors for VTE and CAD within the same population is probably useful to determine and compare the impact of triglycerides and cholesterol on the individual prediction of these conditions. Another interesting approach is to investigate the relationship between postprandial hyperlipidemia and VTE, as postprandial hyperlipidemia may prove a better indicator of atherogenicity [150].

Low HDL-cholesterol is an established risk factor for CAD [76], a concept supported by the antiatherogenic and antithrombotic properties of HDL [78,88]. Several case-control studies [56,57,97] and a prospective cohort study [55] have suggested that high levels of HDL-cholesterol are protective against VTE. However, other prospective studies have failed to show this relationship [11]. Low HDL-cholesterol was not associated with risk of VTE in our population (paper II and III). In fact, high levels of HDL-cholesterol were apparently associated with increased risk of unprovoked VTE in women, a finding supported by data from the LITE cohort study [101] and the Women's Health Study [151]. The apparent inconsistency between the abovementioned studies may rely on several methodological factors. The nature of case-control studies does not allow determining whether the observed HDL-cholesterol level is a response to rather than a cause of VTE. Inflammatory markers, such as fibrinogen, C-reactive protein (CRP) and white blood cell count, has not been associated with future risk of VTE [152], but VTE is associated with elevated serum levels of high sensitivity-CRP (hs-CRP) after the acute event [153], and hs-CRP is known to be an inverse predictor of HDL-cholesterol [154]. Similarly to acute CAD [155,156], it is likely to assume that HDL-cholesterol would decline following an acute VTE-event. In the largest case-control study among postmenopausal women, HDL-cholesterol was measured prior to the VTE event and showed no significant association between HDL-cholesterol and risk of

VTE in quartile-based analysis and adjusted odds ratios [57]. Similarly, low HDL-cholesterol was not associated with increased risk of VTE in young women after adjustment for BMI [99]. A third case-control study reported only an inverse association between HDL-cholesterol and VTE risk in the lowest tentile of HDL-cholesterol in men, but not in women [98]. The strongest association between HDL-cholesterol and risk of VTE appeared in a 1:1 matched case-control study among 49 male VTE patients less than 55 years of age in which controls were recruited among healthy blood donators and not from the general population [56]. The prospective cohort study [55] reported significantly lower crude HDL-cholesterol at baseline among subjects who developed VTE during 23 years of follow-up. However, no risk estimates for VTE was presented, neither in crude nor adjusted analysis, and thus potential confounders for this observed relationship could not be assessed [55]. In summary, the methodological considerations of the studies reporting an inverse relation between HDL-cholesterol and risk of VTE weaken the evidence in favour of HDL-cholesterol as a protective factor for venous thrombosis.

In our study, HDL-cholesterol was apparently positively associated with increased risk of unprovoked VTE in women, and a similar tendency was found in the LITE-study [101]. Estrogen supplementation is known to increase HDL-cholesterol [157] and the risk of VTE [158,159]. However, the increased risk of VTE by HDL-cholesterol in women was probably not explained by estrogen supplementation or menopausal status as adjustment for these variables did not attenuate the HR. The antithrombotic properties of HDL particles may imply that HDL-cholesterol is a marker rather than a mediator of increased risk of unprovoked VTE, particularly among women. Further studies are warranted to determine whether the apparent increased risk of unprovoked VTE by HDL-cholesterol in women is a direct effect of HDL or due to unrecognized confounders.

Serum lipid levels including total cholesterol, triglycerides and HDL-cholesterol (inverse) are related to risk of atherosclerosis and development of arterial cardiovascular disease. In the recent years, increasing evidence suggest a link between arterial and venous thrombosis, possibly through the pathophysiological process of atherosclerosis, or the sharing of common risk factors [45,52,54]. Based on the existing literature and the present findings of our study, we conclude that serum lipid levels, including total cholesterol, HDL-cholesterol and triglycerides, are not independently associated with risk of VTE, and that the apparent relationship between arterial and venous thrombosis probably is due to other risk factors or mechanisms. On the other hand, postprandial lipemia as a risk factor for VTE cannot be ruled out. Experimental studies have shown that very low density lipoprotein (VLDL) enhances prothrombin activation by factor Xa in the presence of factor Va [160,161]. Studies in healthy individuals and patients with combined hyperlipidemia have reported increased coagulation activation, assessed by plasma levels of activated factor VII [162-165] and endogenous thrombin generation [164], during the postprandial state. Moreover, dietary low fat intake [166], intervention with polyunsaturated n-3 fatty acids supplementation [163,164] and cholesterol-lowering treatment [163,164] is reported to decrease coagulation activation during the postprandial phase. So far, no study has investigated the impact of postprandial hyperlipidemia on VTE. Attention should be drawn to investigate this relationship in the future.

Other cardiovascular risk factors and VTE

Age, BMI, family history of MI and MPV were recognized as risk factors for VTE in the papers (I-IV) presented in this thesis, whereas serum lipid levels, smoking, hypertension and diabetes showed no association with VTE. The metabolic syndrome was significantly associated with VTE, but this association was fundamentally dependent on the presence of obesity.

Smoking is a well known risk factor for MI and stroke [167]. In agreement with other prospective studies [5,11], there were no association between smoking, expressed as a dichotomous variable (current smoking yes/no), and VTE in our study (paper I). Heavy smoking has been associated with increased risk of PE in women [14] and VTE in men [15]. Investigating various degrees of smoking may be a better approach to assess the possible relationship between smoking and risk of VTE in the future.

Hypertension defined by the NCEP-ATPIII criteria was not associated with VTE in our study (paper II). Likewise, neither systolic nor diastolic blood pressure showed any relation with increased risk of VTE (paper I). The Nurses' Health Study found that self-reported hypertension was related to increased risk of PE [14], and the Copenhagen City Heart Study reported a higher crude proportion of baseline hypertension in subjects with VTE [55]. However, in agreement with our results, most prospective studies including the LITE-study [11], the Physicians' Health Study [5] and the cohort of Swedish men [15] found no relationship between blood pressure and VTE, suggesting that hypertension is not an independent risk factor for venous thrombosis.

Previous reports from prospective studies are conflicting with regard to the impact of diabetes on risk of VTE. The LITE-study [11] reported that diabetes was associated with increased risk of VTE, whereas the Physicians' Health Study [5] and the Nurses Health Study [14] found no association. In our study (paper I), subjects with self-reported diabetes had a 2.5-fold higher incidence rate of VTE, and a non-significantly 1.4-fold increased risk of VTE. In multivariable analysis including BMI, the association disappeared. Furthermore, impaired glucose tolerance defined as HbA1c \geq 5.6 mmol/L showed no independent association with VTE (paper II). As previously described in this thesis, self-reporting of data enhances the risk

of misclassification, and thus may conceal the magnitude of the true association. Blood glucose levels were not measured in the entire cohort and self-reported diabetes was the only available variable for this condition. In the LITE-cohort, diabetes was defined as fasting glucose levels of ≥7mmol/L, non-fasting glucose levels of ≥11.1 or a history of treatment for diabetes, and the prevalence of diabetes was substantially higher than in our study (11.8 % vs 1.4 %). Regarding diabetes and risk of VTE, the apparent inconsistency between studies may to some extent rely on different diagnostic criteria for diabetes.

Obesity could be a key factor in the observed association between arterial and venous thrombosis. Obesity is clearly related to increased risk of both conditions, however, it is apparently a more important risk factor for VTE compared to arterial events like MI and stroke [5]. In paper II, we demonstrated that obesity was clearly essential for the observed increased risk of VTE associated with the metabolic syndrome. Obesity is associated with raised intra-abdominal pressure and reduced venous blood flow velocity which may render blood more susceptible to thrombosis in the deep veins [168,169]. Furthermore, visceral adipose tissue is highly metabolic active, releasing increased amounts of proinflammatory-, proatherogenic- and prothrombotic substances [170], which may be a common pathophysiological explanation for the observed risk of thrombosis in both the arterial and venous systems.

Familial aggregation of coronary heart disease is a strong and independent risk factor for arterial cardiovascular events [171,172]. We have for the first time identified an association between family history of MI and VTE (paper I). Traditional cardiovascular risk factors, including age, hypertension, serum lipid levels, obesity, smoking and diabetes did not seem to be underlying confounders for this association (paper I).

Atherosclerosis is associated with endothelial dysfunction, coagulation activation and platelet activation [173], with a subsequent increase in risk of arterial thrombosis [174,175]. Family history of cardiovascular disease has previously been identified as a predictor for

subclinical carotid atherosclerosis [176], and to be an independent predictor for coronary calcification in young subjects [177]. Moreover, a higher frequency of carotid plaques [45] and coronary calcification [178,179] has been reported in patients with VTE, and it has also been shown that a first arterial cardiovascular event is associated with subsequent development of VTE [46]. Thus, it is not unreasonable to suggest that a plausible pathophysiological link exist between atherosclerosis and VTE. However, as described in the introduction of this thesis, the impact of subclinical atherosclerosis as a risk factor for VTE is controversial [45-47]. In summary, subclinical atherosclerosis cannot be ruled out as a plausible link between arterial and venous thrombosis, but further research, preferably prospective cohorts of general populations with a wide age range, is essential to establish the true nature of this relationship.

Although atherosclerosis may represent a possible link, the apparent lack of association with traditional cardiovascular risk factors, presented in our work, indicate that also other factors than the atherosclerotic process itself may contribute to the link between arterial and venous thrombosis. Moreover, the sequence of thrombotic events is not predetermined, as patients who have suffered a VTE event, also are reported to have increased risk of an arterial thromboembolic event during long-term follow up [52]. Altogether, these findings suggest that family members share yet unknown genetic or environmental risk factors for VTE.

Platelets are known to play an important role in the formation of thrombi. Platelet size, measured as MPV, is associated with increased platelet reactivity. Increased levels of MPV are found in patients with coronary artery disease [115,116], and MPV has been identified as an independent risk factor for myocardial infarction and stroke [117-119]. In the search for other potentially shared risk factors for arterial and venous thrombosis, we identified MPV as a possible common risk factor (paper IV). To our knowledge, this is the first study showing a

relationship between MPV and VTE. However, several factors support the concept of platelet reactivity as a risk factor for venous thrombosis. Increased levels of platelet activation markers have been reported in patients with PE compared to controls [180]. Furthermore, increased levels of P-selectin have been shown in VTE patients [109,181], and higher circulating P-selectin was associated with increased risk of recurrent VTE in patients with first unprovoked VTE [110]. The identification of MPV as a risk factor for VTE implies that platelets might have a more important role in the pathogenesis of venous thrombosis than previously assumed.

Twin studies have shown high heritability estimates for blood cell size and count [182,183], and results from the Framingham study suggested that heritable factors play a major role in determining platelet aggregation [184]. Moreover, heritability of platelet function in families with premature CAD has been reported [185]. Thus, it might be speculated that platelet reactivity is a possible common risk factor for both arterial and venous thrombosis shared by family members.

A wide range of other blood constituents such as platelets, erythrocytes, leukocytes and inflammatory cytokines, as well as coagulation and fibrinolytic factors are all likely to contribute to, or promote, both arterial and venous thrombogenesis [186]. Cellular microparticles are small membrane vesicles that are released from cells upon activation or apoptosis. Microparticles are considered to constitute the main reservoir of blood-borne tissue factor [187], and circulating microparticles provide an additional procoagulant phospholipid surface enabling the assembly of the clotting enzyme complexes and thrombin generation [188]. Increased levels of circulating microparticles have been reported in cardiovascular diseases such as acute coronary syndrome and stroke [189], and in young survivors of MI [190]. Moreover, elevated levels of endothelial microparticles and platelet-leukocyte conjugates have been reported in VTE patients during the acute phase compared to healthy

controls [109], and platelet derived microparticles were increased in subjects with PE [180]. However, in a case-control study of 116 cases with recurrent VTE, there were no association between circulating microparticles and VTE [191]. Limited data exist on the possible relation between endothelial dysfunction and venous thrombosis. A 1:1 case-control study in 28 cases and controls reported higher levels of plasma von Willebrand factor and impaired endothelial dysfunction, assessed by flow mediated dilation, in subjects with unprovoked VTE [181].

Factors that influence blood viscosity and blood flow, such as hematocrit, may also contribute to risk of thrombosis. Hematocrit levels above the normal population range, such as in primary or secondary polycythemia, are associated with increased risk of both arterial and venous thrombosis [192,193]. High hematocrit has shown significant association with coronary heart disease in some studies of general populations [194], whereas the potential relation to risk of VTE has not been extensively examined in general populations.

In the past few years, results of structural and functional studies have supported a role of inflammation in both arterial and venous thrombosis [195]. However, in the LITE-study there were no association between VTE and inflammation markers such as CRP and leukocytes [152], and mean CRP levels were not related to VTE in the Physicians' Health Study [196]. On the other hand, a few studies suggest that cytokines and chemokines are involved in the pathogenesis of VTE. In a population based case-control study with 474 VTE-patients and 474 healthy controls, elevated levels of interleukin-8 (IL-8) was associated with increased risk of VTE [197], and TNF-alpha, IL-6 and IL-8 levels was found to be determinants of the risk of VTE [198]. Further prospective studies are required to elucidate the role of cellular components and various inflammation markers as common risk factors for arterial and venous thrombosis.

6. CONCLUSIONS

In our prospective population-based study we found that increasing age, BMI and family history of MI were associated with increased risk of VTE. Other traditional cardiovascular risk factors such as blood pressure, serum lipid levels including total cholesterol, HDL-cholesterol and triglycerides, self-reported diabetes and smoking showed no association with VTE. The identification of family history of MI as an independent risk factor for VTE provides further evidence to the concept of a link between arterial and venous thrombosis. Traditional cardiovascular risk factors did not seem to be underlying determinants for this association, suggesting that family members share yet unknown genetic or environmental risk factors.

The metabolic syndrome was associated with increased risk of VTE in our study. When analysing the individual components of the syndrome, abdominal obesity was the only risk factor independently associated with VTE. Impaired glucose tolerance, hypertension, high levels of triglycerides and low HDL-cholesterol showed no association with VTE. Furthermore, our results revealed that abdominal obesity was essential for the observed association between the metabolic syndrome and VTE.

Low HDL-cholesterol was not associated with VTE in our study. In contrast, high levels of HDL-cholesterol were apparently associated with increased risk of unprovoked VTE in women. Our findings challenge the suggested concept that high HDL-cholesterol protects against venous thrombosis. Further studies are needed to determine whether the apparent increased risk of unprovoked VTE by HDL-cholesterol in women is a direct effect of HDL or due to unrecognized confounders.

Increasing levels of MPV was associated with risk of VTE, especially those of unprovoked origin. Platelet count showed no association with neither total nor unprovoked

VTE. The findings of this study support the concept that platelet reactivity is important in the pathogenesis of venous thrombosis.

7. REFERENCES

- 1. Silverstein MD, Heit JA, Mohr DN, Petterson TM, O'Fallon WM, Melton LJ, 3rd: Trends in the incidence of deep vein thrombosis and pulmonary embolism: a 25-year population-based study. Arch Intern Med 1998;158:585-593.
- 2. White RH: The epidemiology of venous thromboembolism. Circulation 2003;107:I4-8
- 3. Meignan M, Rosso J, Gauthier H, Brunengo F, Claudel S, Sagnard L, d'Azemar P, Simonneau G, Charbonnier B: Systematic lung scans reveal a high frequency of silent pulmonary embolism in patients with proximal deep venous thrombosis. Arch Intern Med 2000;160:159-164.
- 4. Buller HR, Sohne M, Middeldorp S: Treatment of venous thromboembolism. J Thromb Haemost 2005;3:1554-1560.
- 5. Glynn RJ, Rosner B: Comparison of risk factors for the competing risks of coronary heart disease, stroke, and venous thromboembolism. Am J Epidemiol 2005;162:975-982.
- 6. Heit JA, Silverstein MD, Mohr DN, Petterson TM, O'Fallon WM, Melton LJ, 3rd: Predictors of survival after deep vein thrombosis and pulmonary embolism: a population-based, cohort study. Arch Intern Med 1999;159:445-453.
- 7. Heit JA: Venous thromboembolism: disease burden, outcomes and risk factors. J Thromb Haemost 2005;3:1611-1617.
- 8. Virchow R: Thrombose und Embolie (1846-1856). Leipzig, Germany, Verlag von Johann Ambrosius Barth, 1910.
- 9. Ageno W, Squizzato A, Garcia D, Imberti D: Epidemiology and risk factors of venous thromboembolism. Semin Thromb Hemost 2006;32:651-658.
- 10. Heit JA, Silverstein MD, Mohr DN, Petterson TM, O'Fallon WM, Melton LJ, 3rd: Risk factors for deep vein thrombosis and pulmonary embolism: a population-based case-control study. Arch Intern Med 2000;160:809-815.
- 11. Tsai AW, Cushman M, Rosamond WD, Heckbert SR, Polak JF, Folsom AR: Cardiovascular risk factors and venous thromboembolism incidence: the longitudinal investigation of thromboembolism etiology. Arch Intern Med 2002;162:1182-1189.
- 12. Anderson FA, Jr., Wheeler HB, Goldberg RJ, Hosmer DW, Patwardhan NA, Jovanovic B, Forcier A, Dalen JE: A population-based perspective of the hospital incidence and case-fatality rates of deep vein thrombosis and pulmonary embolism. The Worcester DVT Study. Arch Intern Med 1991;151:933-938.
- 13. Rosendaal FR: Venous thrombosis: a multicausal disease. Lancet 1999;353:1167-1173.
- 14. Goldhaber SZ, Grodstein F, Stampfer MJ, Manson JE, Colditz GA, Speizer FE, Willett WC, Hennekens CH: A prospective study of risk factors for pulmonary embolism in women. Jama 1997;277:642-645.
- 15. Hansson PO, Eriksson H, Welin L, Svardsudd K, Wilhelmsen L: Smoking and abdominal obesity: risk factors for venous thromboembolism among middle-aged men: "the study of men born in 1913". Arch Intern Med 1999;159:1886-1890.
- 16. Ageno W, Prandoni P, Romualdi E, Ghirarduzzi A, Dentali F, Pesavento R, Crowther M, Venco A: The metabolic syndrome and the risk of venous thrombosis: a case-control study. J Thromb Haemost 2006;4:1914-1918.
- 17. Ay C, Tengler T, Vormittag R, Simanek R, Dorda W, Vukovich T, Pabinger I: Venous thromboembolism--a manifestation of the metabolic syndrome. Haematologica 2007;92:374-380.

- 18. Heit JA, Melton LJ, 3rd, Lohse CM, Petterson TM, Silverstein MD, Mohr DN, O'Fallon WM: Incidence of venous thromboembolism in hospitalized patients vs community residents. Mayo Clin Proc 2001;76:1102-1110.
- 19. Baglin TP, White K, Charles A: Fatal pulmonary embolism in hospitalised medical patients. J Clin Pathol 1997;50:609-610.
- 20. Samama MM, Dahl OE, Quinlan DJ, Mismetti P, Rosencher N: Quantification of risk factors for venous thromboembolism: a preliminary study for the development of a risk assessment tool. Haematologica 2003;88:1410-1421.
- 21. Alikhan R, Cohen AT, Combe S, Samama MM, Desjardins L, Eldor A, Janbon C, Leizorovicz A, Olsson CG, Turpie AG: Risk factors for venous thromboembolism in hospitalized patients with acute medical illness: analysis of the MEDENOX Study. Arch Intern Med 2004;164:963-968.
- 22. Lee AY, Levine MN: Venous thromboembolism and cancer: risks and outcomes. Circulation 2003;107:I17-21.
- 23. Heit JA, O'Fallon WM, Petterson TM, Lohse CM, Silverstein MD, Mohr DN, Melton LJ, 3rd: Relative impact of risk factors for deep vein thrombosis and pulmonary embolism: a population-based study. Arch Intern Med 2002;162:1245-1248.
- 24. Imberti D, Agnelli G, Ageno W, Moia M, Palareti G, Pistelli R, Rossi R, Verso M: Clinical characteristics and management of cancer-associated acute venous thromboembolism: findings from the MASTER Registry. Haematologica 2008;93:273-278.
- 25. Spencer FA, Lessard D, Emery C, Reed G, Goldberg RJ: Venous thromboembolism in the outpatient setting. Arch Intern Med 2007;167:1471-1475.
- 26. Geerts WH, Pineo GF, Heit JA, Bergqvist D, Lassen MR, Colwell CW, Ray JG: Prevention of venous thromboembolism: the Seventh ACCP Conference on Antithrombotic and Thrombolytic Therapy. Chest 2004;126:338S-400S.
- 27. Goldhaber SZ, Dunn K, MacDougall RC: New onset of venous thromboembolism among hospitalized patients at Brigham and Women's Hospital is caused more often by prophylaxis failure than by withholding treatment. Chest 2000;118:1680-1684.
- 28. James AH: Venous thromboembolism in pregnancy. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2009;29:326-331.
- 29. Marik PE, Plante LA: Venous thromboembolic disease and pregnancy. N Engl J Med 2008;359:2025-2033.
- 30. Hogberg U, Innala E, Sandstrom A: Maternal mortality in Sweden, 1980-1988. Obstet Gynecol 1994;84:240-244.
- 31. Rosendaal FR, Van Hylckama Vlieg A, Tanis BC, Helmerhorst FM: Estrogens, progestogens and thrombosis. J Thromb Haemost 2003;1:1371-1380.
- 32. Nelson HD, Humphrey LL, Nygren P, Teutsch SM, Allan JD: Postmenopausal hormone replacement therapy: scientific review. Jama 2002;288:872-881.
- 33. Robetorye RS, Rodgers GM: Update on selected inherited venous thrombotic disorders. Am J Hematol 2001;68:256-268.
- 34. Koster T, Rosendaal FR, de Ronde H, Briet E, Vandenbroucke JP, Bertina RM: Venous thrombosis due to poor anticoagulant response to activated protein C: Leiden Thrombophilia Study. Lancet 1993;342:1503-1506.
- 35. Rosendaal FR, Koster T, Vandenbroucke JP, Reitsma PH: High risk of thrombosis in patients homozygous for factor V Leiden (activated protein C resistance). Blood 1995;85:1504-1508.
- 36. Rosendaal FR, Doggen CJ, Zivelin A, Arruda VR, Aiach M, Siscovick DS, Hillarp A, Watzke HH, Bernardi F, Cumming AM, Preston FE, Reitsma PH: Geographic

- distribution of the 20210 G to A prothrombin variant. Thromb Haemost 1998;79:706-708.
- 37. Poort SR, Rosendaal FR, Reitsma PH, Bertina RM: A common genetic variation in the 3'-untranslated region of the prothrombin gene is associated with elevated plasma prothrombin levels and an increase in venous thrombosis. Blood 1996;88:3698-3703.
- 38. Margaglione M, Brancaccio V, Giuliani N, D'Andrea G, Cappucci G, Iannaccone L, Vecchione G, Grandone E, Di Minno G: Increased risk for venous thrombosis in carriers of the prothrombin G-->A20210 gene variant. Ann Intern Med 1998;129:89-93.
- 39. Simioni P, Tormene D, Spiezia L, Tognin G, Rossetto V, Radu C, Prandoni P: Inherited thrombophilia and venous thromboembolism. Semin Thromb Hemost 2006;32:700-708.
- 40. Zoller B, Garcia de Frutos P, Hillarp A, Dahlback B: Thrombophilia as a multigenic disease. Haematologica 1999;84:59-70.
- 41. Gandrille S, Borgel D, Ireland H, Lane DA, Simmonds R, Reitsma PH, Mannhalter C, Pabinger I, Saito H, Suzuki K, Formstone C, Cooper DN, Espinosa Y, Sala N, Bernardi F, Aiach M: Protein S deficiency: a database of mutations. For the Plasma Coagulation Inhibitors Subcommittee of the Scientific and Standardization Committee of the International Society on Thrombosis and Haemostasis. Thromb Haemost 1997;77:1201-1214.
- 42. Lane DA, Mannucci PM, Bauer KA, Bertina RM, Bochkov NP, Boulyjenkov V, Chandy M, Dahlback B, Ginter EK, Miletich JP, Rosendaal FR, Seligsohn U: Inherited thrombophilia: Part 2. Thromb Haemost 1996;76:824-834.
- 43. Lane DA, Mannucci PM, Bauer KA, Bertina RM, Bochkov NP, Boulyjenkov V, Chandy M, Dahlback B, Ginter EK, Miletich JP, Rosendaal FR, Seligsohn U: Inherited thrombophilia: Part 1. Thromb Haemost 1996;76:651-662.
- 44. Cushman M, Tsai AW, White RH, Heckbert SR, Rosamond WD, Enright P, Folsom AR: Deep vein thrombosis and pulmonary embolism in two cohorts: the longitudinal investigation of thromboembolism etiology. Am J Med 2004;117:19-25.
- 45. Prandoni P, Bilora F, Marchiori A, Bernardi E, Petrobelli F, Lensing AW, Prins MH, Girolami A: An association between atherosclerosis and venous thrombosis. N Engl J Med 2003;348:1435-1441.
- 46. Reich LM, Folsom AR, Key NS, Boland LL, Heckbert SR, Rosamond WD, Cushman M: Prospective study of subclinical atherosclerosis as a risk factor for venous thromboembolism. J Thromb Haemost 2006;4:1909-1913.
- 47. van der Hagen PB, Folsom AR, Jenny NS, Heckbert SR, O'Meara ES, Reich LM, Rosendaal FR, Cushman M: Subclinical atherosclerosis and the risk of future venous thrombosis in the Cardiovascular Health Study. J Thromb Haemost 2006;4:1903-1908.
- 48. Bova C, Marchiori A, Noto A, Rossi V, Daniele F, Santoro C, Ricchio R, De Lorenzo R, Umbaca R, Prandoni P: Incidence of arterial cardiovascular events in patients with idiopathic venous thromboembolism. A retrospective cohort study. Thromb Haemost 2006;96:132-136.
- 49. Schulman S, Lindmarker P, Holmstrom M, Larfars G, Carlsson A, Nicol P, Svensson E, Ljungberg B, Viering S, Nordlander S, Leijd B, Jahed K, Hjorth M, Linder O, Beckman M: Post-thrombotic syndrome, recurrence, and death 10 years after the first episode of venous thromboembolism treated with warfarin for 6 weeks or 6 months. J Thromb Haemost 2006;4:734-742.

- 50. Becattini C, Agnelli G, Prandoni P, Silingardi M, Salvi R, Taliani MR, Poggio R, Imberti D, Ageno W, Pogliani E, Porro F, Casazza F: A prospective study on cardiovascular events after acute pulmonary embolism. Eur Heart J 2005;26:77-83.
- 51. Prandoni P, Ghirarduzzi A, Prins MH, Pengo V, Davidson BL, Sorensen H, Pesavento R, Iotti M, Casiglia E, Iliceto S, Pagnan A, Lensing AW: Venous thromboembolism and the risk of subsequent symptomatic atherosclerosis. J Thromb Haemost 2006;4:1891-1896.
- 52. Sorensen HT, Horvath-Puho E, Pedersen L, Baron JA, Prandoni P: Venous thromboembolism and subsequent hospitalisation due to acute arterial cardiovascular events: a 20-year cohort study. Lancet 2007;370:1773-1779.
- 53. Agnelli G, Becattini C: Venous thromboembolism and atherosclerosis: common denominators or different diseases? J Thromb Haemost 2006;4:1886-1890.
- 54. Ageno W, Becattini C, Brighton T, Selby R, Kamphuisen PW: Cardiovascular risk factors and venous thromboembolism: a meta-analysis. Circulation 2008;117:93-102.
- 55. Frederiksen J, Juul K, Grande P, Jensen GB, Schroeder TV, Tybjaerg-Hansen A, Nordestgaard BG: Methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase polymorphism (C677T), hyperhomocysteinemia, and risk of ischemic cardiovascular disease and venous thromboembolism: prospective and case-control studies from the Copenhagen City Heart Study. Blood 2004;104:3046-3051.
- 56. Deguchi H, Pecheniuk NM, Elias DJ, Averell PM, Griffin JH: High-density lipoprotein deficiency and dyslipoproteinemia associated with venous thrombosis in men. Circulation 2005;112:893-899.
- 57. Doggen CJ, Smith NL, Lemaitre RN, Heckbert SR, Rosendaal FR, Psaty BM: Serum lipid levels and the risk of venous thrombosis. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2004;24:1970-1975.
- 58. Eckel RH, Grundy SM, Zimmet PZ: The metabolic syndrome. Lancet 2005;365:1415-1428.
- 59. Third Report of the National Cholesterol Education Program (NCEP) Expert Panel on Detection, Evaluation, and Treatment of High Blood Cholesterol in Adults (Adult Treatment Panel III) final report. Circulation 2002;106:3143-3421.
- 60. Abbasi F, Brown BW, Jr., Lamendola C, McLaughlin T, Reaven GM: Relationship between obesity, insulin resistance, and coronary heart disease risk. J Am Coll Cardiol 2002;40:937-943.
- 61. Ford ES: Risks for all-cause mortality, cardiovascular disease, and diabetes associated with the metabolic syndrome: a summary of the evidence. Diabetes Care 2005;28:1769-1778.
- 62. Isomaa B, Almgren P, Tuomi T, Forsen B, Lahti K, Nissen M, Taskinen MR, Groop L: Cardiovascular morbidity and mortality associated with the metabolic syndrome. Diabetes Care 2001;24:683-689.
- 63. Malik S, Wong ND, Franklin SS, Kamath TV, L'Italien GJ, Pio JR, Williams GR: Impact of the metabolic syndrome on mortality from coronary heart disease, cardiovascular disease, and all causes in United States adults. Circulation 2004;110:1245-1250.
- 64. Flier JS: The adipocyte: storage depot or node on the energy information superhighway? Cell 1995;80:15-18.
- 65. Grant PJ: Diabetes mellitus as a prothrombotic condition. J Intern Med 2007;262:157-172
- 66. Trost S, Pratley R, Sobel B: Impaired fibrinolysis and risk for cardiovascular disease in the metabolic syndrome and type 2 diabetes. Curr Diab Rep 2006;6:47-54.

- 67. Alessi MC, Juhan-Vague I: PAI-1 and the metabolic syndrome: links, causes, and consequences. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2006;26:2200-2207.
- 68. Nieuwdorp M, Stroes ES, Meijers JC, Buller H: Hypercoagulability in the metabolic syndrome. Curr Opin Pharmacol 2005;5:155-159.
- 69. Serebruany VL, Malinin A, Ong S, Atar D: Patients with metabolic syndrome exhibit higher platelet activity than those with conventional risk factors for vascular disease. J Thromb Thrombolysis 2007.
- 70. Ray JG, Lonn E, Yi Q, Rathe A, Sheridan P, Kearon C: Venous thromboembolism in association with features of the metabolic syndrome. Qjm 2007;100:679-684.
- 71. Hansson GK, Libby P: The immune response in atherosclerosis: a double-edged sword. Nat Rev Immunol 2006;6:508-519.
- 72. Jonasson L, Holm J, Skalli O, Bondjers G, Hansson GK: Regional accumulations of T cells, macrophages, and smooth muscle cells in the human atherosclerotic plaque. Arteriosclerosis 1986;6:131-138.
- 73. Insull W, Jr.: The pathology of atherosclerosis: plaque development and plaque responses to medical treatment. Am J Med 2009;122:S3-S14.
- 74. Falk E, Shah PK, Fuster V: Coronary plaque disruption. Circulation 1995;92:657-671.
- 75. Miller NE, Thelle DS, Forde OH, Mjos OD: The Tromso heart-study. High-density lipoprotein and coronary heart-disease: a prospective case-control study. Lancet 1977;1:965-968.
- 76. Franceschini G: Epidemiologic evidence for high-density lipoprotein cholesterol as a risk factor for coronary artery disease. Am J Cardiol 2001;88:9N-13N.
- 77. Gordon T, Castelli WP, Hjortland MC, Kannel WB, Dawber TR: High density lipoprotein as a protective factor against coronary heart disease. The Framingham Study. Am J Med 1977;62:707-714.
- 78. Florentin M, Liberopoulos EN, Wierzbicki AS, Mikhailidis DP: Multiple actions of high-density lipoprotein. Curr Opin Cardiol 2008;23:370-378.
- 79. Navab M, Ananthramaiah GM, Reddy ST, Van Lenten BJ, Ansell BJ, Fonarow GC, Vahabzadeh K, Hama S, Hough G, Kamranpour N, Berliner JA, Lusis AJ, Fogelman AM: The oxidation hypothesis of atherogenesis: the role of oxidized phospholipids and HDL. J Lipid Res 2004;45:993-1007.
- 80. Mackness MI, Durrington PN, Mackness B: How high-density lipoprotein protects against the effects of lipid peroxidation. Curr Opin Lipidol 2000;11:383-388.
- 81. Navab M, Hama SY, Anantharamaiah GM, Hassan K, Hough GP, Watson AD, Reddy ST, Sevanian A, Fonarow GC, Fogelman AM: Normal high density lipoprotein inhibits three steps in the formation of mildly oxidized low density lipoprotein: steps 2 and 3. J Lipid Res 2000;41:1495-1508.
- 82. Navab M, Hama SY, Cooke CJ, Anantharamaiah GM, Chaddha M, Jin L, Subbanagounder G, Faull KF, Reddy ST, Miller NE, Fogelman AM: Normal high density lipoprotein inhibits three steps in the formation of mildly oxidized low density lipoprotein: step 1. J Lipid Res 2000;41:1481-1494.
- 83. Barter PJ, Nicholls S, Rye KA, Anantharamaiah GM, Navab M, Fogelman AM: Antiinflammatory properties of HDL. Circ Res 2004;95:764-772.
- 84. Nofer JR, Assmann G: Atheroprotective effects of high-density lipoprotein-associated lysosphingolipids. Trends Cardiovasc Med 2005;15:265-271.
- 85. Mineo C, Shaul PW: HDL stimulation of endothelial nitric oxide synthase: a novel mechanism of HDL action. Trends Cardiovasc Med 2003;13:226-231.
- 86. Mineo C, Yuhanna IS, Quon MJ, Shaul PW: High density lipoprotein-induced endothelial nitric-oxide synthase activation is mediated by Akt and MAP kinases. J Biol Chem 2003;278:9142-9149.

- 87. Nofer JR, van der Giet M, Tolle M, Wolinska I, von Wnuck Lipinski K, Baba HA, Tietge UJ, Godecke A, Ishii I, Kleuser B, Schafers M, Fobker M, Zidek W, Assmann G, Chun J, Levkau B: HDL induces NO-dependent vasorelaxation via the lysophospholipid receptor S1P3. J Clin Invest 2004;113:569-581.
- 88. Mineo C, Deguchi H, Griffin JH, Shaul PW: Endothelial and antithrombotic actions of HDL. Circ Res 2006;98:1352-1364.
- 89. Norata GD, Catapano AL: Molecular mechanisms responsible for the antiinflammatory and protective effect of HDL on the endothelium. Vasc Health Risk Manag 2005;1:119-129.
- 90. O'Connell BJ, Genest J, Jr.: High-density lipoproteins and endothelial function. Circulation 2001;104:1978-1983.
- 91. Lerch PG, Spycher MO, Doran JE: Reconstituted high density lipoprotein (rHDL) modulates platelet activity in vitro and ex vivo. Thromb Haemost 1998;80:316-320.
- 92. Nofer JR, Walter M, Kehrel B, Wierwille S, Tepel M, Seedorf U, Assmann G: HDL3-mediated inhibition of thrombin-induced platelet aggregation and fibrinogen binding occurs via decreased production of phosphoinositide-derived second messengers 1,2-diacylglycerol and inositol 1,4,5-tris-phosphate. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 1998;18:861-869.
- 93. Oravec S, Demuth K, Myara I, Hornych A: The effect of high density lipoprotein subfractions on endothelial eicosanoid secretion. Thromb Res 1998;92:65-71.
- 94. Griffin JH, Kojima K, Banka CL, Curtiss LK, Fernandez JA: High-density lipoprotein enhancement of anticoagulant activities of plasma protein S and activated protein C. J Clin Invest 1999;103:219-227.
- 95. Mathiesen EB, Bonaa KH, Joakimsen O: Low levels of high-density lipoprotein cholesterol are associated with echolucent carotid artery plaques: the tromso study. Stroke 2001;32:1960-1965.
- 96. Johnsen SH, Mathiesen EB, Fosse E, Joakimsen O, Stensland-Bugge E, Njolstad I, Arnesen E: Elevated high-density lipoprotein cholesterol levels are protective against plaque progression: a follow-up study of 1952 persons with carotid atherosclerosis the Tromso study. Circulation 2005;112:498-504.
- 97. Eichinger S, Pecheniuk NM, Hron G, Deguchi H, Schemper M, Kyrle PA, Griffin JH: High-density lipoprotein and the risk of recurrent venous thromboembolism. Circulation 2007;115:1609-1614.
- 98. Gonzalez-Ordonez AJ, Fernandez-Carreira JM, Fernandez-Alvarez CR, Venta Obaya R, Macias-Robles MD, Gonzalez-Franco A, Arias Garcia MA: The concentrations of soluble vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 and lipids are independently associated with venous thromboembolism. Haematologica 2003;88:1035-1043.
- 99. McColl MD, Sattar N, Ellison J, Tait RC, Walker ID, Packard CJ, Greer IA: Lipoprotein (a), cholesterol and triglycerides in women with venous thromboembolism. Blood Coagul Fibrinolysis 2000;11:225-229.
- 100. Rosenson RS: Low HDL-C: a secondary target of dyslipidemia therapy. Am J Med 2005;118:1067-1077.
- 101. Chamberlain AM, Folsom AR, Heckbert SR, Rosamond WD, Cushman M: High-density lipoprotein cholesterol and venous thromboembolism in the Longitudinal Investigation of Thromboembolism Etiology (LITE). Blood 2008;112:2675-2680.
- 102. Heemskerk JW, Bevers EM, Lindhout T: Platelet activation and blood coagulation. Thromb Haemost 2002;88:186-193.
- 103. Andrews RK, Berndt MC: Adhesion-dependent signalling and the initiation of haemostasis and thrombosis. Histol Histopathol 1998;13:837-844.

- 104. Davi G, Patrono C: Platelet activation and atherothrombosis. N Engl J Med 2007;357:2482-2494.
- 105. Grossman ZD, Wistow BW, McAfee JG, Subramanian G, Thomas FD, Henderson RW, Rohner RF, Roskopf ML: Platelets labeled with oxine complexes of Tc-99m and In-111. Part 2. Localization of experimentally induced vascular lesions. J Nucl Med 1978;19:488-491.
- 106. Prevention of pulmonary embolism and deep vein thrombosis with low dose aspirin: Pulmonary Embolism Prevention (PEP) trial. Lancet 2000;355:1295-1302.
- 107. Hovens MM, Snoep JD, Tamsma JT, Huisman MV: Aspirin in the prevention and treatment of venous thromboembolism. J Thromb Haemost 2006;4:1470-1475.
- 108. van der Bom JG, Heckbert SR, Lumley T, Holmes CE, Cushman M, Folsom AR, Rosendaal FR, Psaty BM: Platelet count and the risk for thrombosis and death in the elderly. J Thromb Haemost 2009;7:399-405.
- 109. Chirinos JA, Heresi GA, Velasquez H, Jy W, Jimenez JJ, Ahn E, Horstman LL, Soriano AO, Zambrano JP, Ahn YS: Elevation of endothelial microparticles, platelets, and leukocyte activation in patients with venous thromboembolism. J Am Coll Cardiol 2005;45:1467-1471.
- 110. Kyrle PA, Hron G, Eichinger S, Wagner O: Circulating P-selectin and the risk of recurrent venous thromboembolism. Thromb Haemost 2007;97:880-883.
- 111. Martin JF, Trowbridge EA, Salmon G, Plumb J: The biological significance of platelet volume: its relationship to bleeding time, platelet thromboxane B2 production and megakaryocyte nuclear DNA concentration. Thromb Res 1983;32:443-460.
- 112. Sharp DS, Bath PMW, Martin JF, Beswick AD, Sweetnam PM: Platelet and erythrocyte volume and count: Epidemiological predictors of impedance measured ADP-induced platelet aggregation in whole blood. Platelets 1994;5:252-257.
- 113. Karpatkin S, Khan Q, Freedman M: Heterogeneity of platelet function. Correlation with platelet volume. Am J Med 1978;64:542-546.
- 114. Breimo ES, Osterud B: Studies of biological functions in blood cells from individuals with large platelets. Platelets 2003;14:413-419.
- 115. Cameron HA, Phillips R, Ibbotson RM, Carson PH: Platelet size in myocardial infarction. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed) 1983;287:449-451.
- 116. Martin JF, Plumb J, Kilbey RS, Kishk YT: Changes in volume and density of platelets in myocardial infarction. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed) 1983;287:456-459.
- 117. Bath P, Algert C, Chapman N, Neal B: Association of mean platelet volume with risk of stroke among 3134 individuals with history of cerebrovascular disease. Stroke 2004;35:622-626.
- 118. Endler G, Klimesch A, Sunder-Plassmann H, Schillinger M, Exner M, Mannhalter C, Jordanova N, Christ G, Thalhammer R, Huber K, Sunder-Plassmann R: Mean platelet volume is an independent risk factor for myocardial infarction but not for coronary artery disease. Br J Haematol 2002;117:399-404.
- 119. Kilicli-Camur N, Demirtunc R, Konuralp C, Eskiser A, Basaran Y: Could mean platelet volume be a predictive marker for acute myocardial infarction? Med Sci Monit 2005;11:CR387-392.
- 120. Hill AB: The Environment and Disease: Association or Causation? Proc R Soc Med 1965;58:295-300.
- 121. Naess IA, Christiansen SC, Romundstad P, Cannegieter SC, Rosendaal FR, Hammerstrom J: Incidence and mortality of venous thrombosis: a population-based study. J Thromb Haemost 2007;5:692-699.

- 122. Mamdani M, Sykora K, Li P, Normand SL, Streiner DL, Austin PC, Rochon PA, Anderson GM: Reader's guide to critical appraisal of cohort studies: 2. Assessing potential for confounding. Bmj 2005;330:960-962.
- 123. Rochon PA, Gurwitz JH, Sykora K, Mamdani M, Streiner DL, Garfinkel S, Normand SL, Anderson GM: Reader's guide to critical appraisal of cohort studies: 1. Role and design. Bmj 2005;330:895-897.
- 124. Katz MH: Multivariable analysis: a primer for readers of medical research. Ann Intern Med 2003;138:644-650.
- 125. Rothman K: Epidemiology: An introduction. New York, Oxford University Press Inc., 2002.
- 126. Normand SL, Sykora K, Li P, Mamdani M, Rochon PA, Anderson GM: Readers guide to critical appraisal of cohort studies: 3. Analytical strategies to reduce confounding. Bmj 2005;330:1021-1023.
- 127. Definition, Diagnosis and Classification of Diabetes Mellitus and its Complications. In Report of a WHO Consultation. Part 1: Diagnosis and Classification of Diabetes Mellitus. Geneva, WHO: Department of Noncommunicable Disease Surveillance 1999:1-59.
- 128. Schwarz PE, Muylle F, Valensi P, Hall M: The European perspective of diabetes prevention. Horm Metab Res 2008;40:511-514.
- 129. Harris MI, Hadden WC, Knowler WC, Bennett PH: Prevalence of diabetes and impaired glucose tolerance and plasma glucose levels in U.S. population aged 20-74 yr. Diabetes 1987;36:523-534.
- 130. Coultas DB, Howard CA, Peake GT, Skipper BJ, Samet JM: Discrepancies between self-reported and validated cigarette smoking in a community survey of New Mexico Hispanics. Am Rev Respir Dis 1988;137:810-814.
- 131. Perez-Stable EJ, Marin G, Marin BV, Benowitz NL: Misclassification of smoking status by self-reported cigarette consumption. Am Rev Respir Dis 1992;145:53-57.
- 132. Wagenknecht LE, Burke GL, Perkins LL, Haley NJ, Friedman GD: Misclassification of smoking status in the CARDIA study: a comparison of self-report with serum cotinine levels. Am J Public Health 1992;82:33-36.
- 133. Kee F, Tiret L, Robo JY, Nicaud V, McCrum E, Evans A, Cambien F: Reliability of reported family history of myocardial infarction. Bmj 1993;307:1528-1530.
- 134. Wasenius A, Stugaard M, Otterstad JE, Froyshov D: Diurnal and monthly intraindividual variability of the concentration of lipids, lipoproteins and apoproteins. Scand J Clin Lab Invest 1990;50:635-642.
- 135. Branchi A, Torri A, Berra C, Colombo E, Sommariva D: Changes in serum triglycerides and high-density lipoprotein concentration and composition after a low-fat mixed meal. Effects of gender and insulin resistance. Intern Emerg Med 2006;1:287-295.
- 136. Coutinho ER, Macedo GM, Campos FS, Bandeira FA: Changes in HDL cholesterol and in the inflammatory markers of atherogenesis after an oral fat load in type-2 diabetic patients and normal individuals. Metab Syndr Relat Disord 2008;6:153-157.
- 137. Vogel RA, Corretti MC, Plotnick GD: Effect of a single high-fat meal on endothelial function in healthy subjects. Am J Cardiol 1997;79:350-354.
- 138. Mora S, Rifai N, Buring JE, Ridker PM: Fasting compared with nonfasting lipids and apolipoproteins for predicting incident cardiovascular events. Circulation 2008;118:993-1001.
- 139. Clarke R, Shipley M, Lewington S, Youngman L, Collins R, Marmot M, Peto R: Underestimation of risk associations due to regression dilution in long-term follow-up of prospective studies. Am J Epidemiol 1999;150:341-353.

- 140. Altman DG, Bland JM: Missing data. Bmj 2007;334:424.
- 141. Duncan BB, Schmidt MI, Chambless LE, Folsom AR, Carpenter M, Heiss G: Fibrinogen, other putative markers of inflammation, and weight gain in middle-aged adults--the ARIC study. Atherosclerosis Risk in Communities. Obes Res 2000;8:279-286.
- 142. Englyst NA, Taube JM, Aitman TJ, Baglin TP, Byrne CD: A novel role for CD36 in VLDL-enhanced platelet activation. Diabetes 2003;52:1248-1255.
- 143. Vaya A, Mira Y, Ferrando F, Contreras M, Estelles A, Espana F, Corella D, Aznar J: Hyperlipidaemia and venous thromboembolism in patients lacking thrombophilic risk factors. Br J Haematol 2002;118:255-259.
- 144. Marcucci R, Liotta AA, Cellai AP, Rogolino A, Gori AM, Giusti B, Poli D, Fedi S, Abbate R, Prisco D: Increased plasma levels of lipoprotein(a) and the risk of idiopathic and recurrent venous thromboembolism. Am J Med 2003;115:601-605.
- 145. von Depka M, Nowak-Gottl U, Eisert R, Dieterich C, Barthels M, Scharrer I, Ganser A, Ehrenforth S: Increased lipoprotein (a) levels as an independent risk factor for venous thromboembolism. Blood 2000;96:3364-3368.
- 146. Ray JG, Mamdani M, Tsuyuki RT, Anderson DR, Yeo EL, Laupacis A: Use of statins and the subsequent development of deep vein thrombosis. Arch Intern Med 2001;161:1405-1410.
- 147. Glynn RJ, Danielson E, Fonseca FA, Genest J, Gotto AM, Jr., Kastelein JJ, Koenig W, Libby P, Lorenzatti AJ, MacFadyen JG, Nordestgaard BG, Shepherd J, Willerson JT, Ridker PM: A randomized trial of rosuvastatin in the prevention of venous thromboembolism. N Engl J Med 2009;360:1851-1861.
- 148. Kearney D, Fitzgerald D: The anti-thrombotic effects of statins. J Am Coll Cardiol 1999;33:1305-1307.
- 149. Gotto AM, Jr.: Triglyceride as a risk factor for coronary artery disease. Am J Cardiol 1998;82:22Q-25Q.
- 150. Patsch JR, Miesenbock G, Hopferwieser T, Muhlberger V, Knapp E, Dunn JK, Gotto AM, Jr., Patsch W: Relation of triglyceride metabolism and coronary artery disease. Studies in the postprandial state. Arterioscler Thromb 1992;12:1336-1345.
- 151. Everett BM, Glynn RJ, Buring JE, Ridker PM: Lipid biomarkers, hormone therapy, and the risk of venous thromboembolism in women. J Thromb Haemost 2009.
- 152. Tsai AW, Cushman M, Rosamond WD, Heckbert SR, Tracy RP, Aleksic N, Folsom AR: Coagulation factors, inflammation markers, and venous thromboembolism: the longitudinal investigation of thromboembolism etiology (LITE). Am J Med 2002;113:636-642.
- 153. Vormittag R, Vukovich T, Schonauer V, Lehr S, Minar E, Bialonczyk C, Hirschl M, Pabinger I: Basal high-sensitivity-C-reactive protein levels in patients with spontaneous venous thromboembolism. Thromb Haemost 2005;93:488-493.
- 154. Mainous AG, 3rd, Wells BJ, Everett CJ, Gill JM, King DE: Association of ferritin and lipids with C-reactive protein. Am J Cardiol 2004;93:559-562.
- 155. Brugada R, Wenger NK, Jacobson TA, Clark WS, Cotsonis G, Iglesias A: Changes in plasma cholesterol levels after hospitalization for acute coronary events. Cardiology 1996;87:194-199.
- 156. Ronnemaa T, Viikari J, Irjala K, Peltola O: Marked decrease in serum HDL cholesterol level during acute myocardial infarction. Acta Med Scand 1980;207:161-166
- 157. Godsland IF: Effects of postmenopausal hormone replacement therapy on lipid, lipoprotein, and apolipoprotein (a) concentrations: analysis of studies published from 1974-2000. Fertil Steril 2001;75:898-915.

- 158. Cushman M, Kuller LH, Prentice R, Rodabough RJ, Psaty BM, Stafford RS, Sidney S, Rosendaal FR: Estrogen plus progestin and risk of venous thrombosis. Jama 2004;292:1573-1580.
- 159. Grady D, Wenger NK, Herrington D, Khan S, Furberg C, Hunninghake D, Vittinghoff E, Hulley S: Postmenopausal hormone therapy increases risk for venous thromboembolic disease. The Heart and Estrogen/progestin Replacement Study. Ann Intern Med 2000;132:689-696.
- 160. Moyer MP, Tracy RP, Tracy PB, van't Veer C, Sparks CE, Mann KG: Plasma lipoproteins support prothrombinase and other procoagulant enzymatic complexes. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 1998;18:458-465.
- 161. Rota S, McWilliam NA, Baglin TP, Byrne CD: Atherogenic lipoproteins support assembly of the prothrombinase complex and thrombin generation: modulation by oxidation and vitamin E. Blood 1998;91:508-515.
- 162. Miller GJ, Martin JC, Mitropoulos KA, Reeves BE, Thompson RL, Meade TW, Cooper JA, Cruickshank JK: Plasma factor VII is activated by postprandial triglyceridaemia, irrespective of dietary fat composition. Atherosclerosis 1991;86:163-171.
- 163. Nordoy A, Bonaa KH, Sandset PM, Hansen JB, Nilsen H: Effect of omega-3 fatty acids and simvastatin on hemostatic risk factors and postprandial hyperlipemia in patients with combined hyperlipemia. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2000;20:259-265.
- 164. Nordoy A, Svensson B, Hansen JB: Atorvastatin and omega-3 fatty acids protect against activation of the coagulation system in patients with combined hyperlipemia. J Thromb Haemost 2003;1:690-697.
- 165. Silveira A, Karpe F, Blomback M, Steiner G, Walldius G, Hamsten A: Activation of coagulation factor VII during alimentary lipemia. Arterioscler Thromb 1994;14:60-69.
- 166. Miller GJ, Martin JC, Mitropoulos KA, Esnouf MP, Cooper JA, Morrissey JH, Howarth DJ, Tuddenham EG: Activation of factor VII during alimentary lipemia occurs in healthy adults and patients with congenital factor XII or factor XI deficiency, but not in patients with factor IX deficiency. Blood 1996;87:4187-4196.
- 167. Bullen C: Impact of tobacco smoking and smoking cessation on cardiovascular risk and disease. Expert Rev Cardiovasc Ther 2008;6:883-895.
- 168. Darvall KA, Sam RC, Silverman SH, Bradbury AW, Adam DJ: Obesity and thrombosis. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg 2007;33:223-233.
- 169. Fronek A, Criqui MH, Denenberg J, Langer RD: Common femoral vein dimensions and hemodynamics including Valsalva response as a function of sex, age, and ethnicity in a population study. J Vasc Surg 2001;33:1050-1056.
- 170. Despres JP, Lemieux I: Abdominal obesity and metabolic syndrome. Nature 2006;444:881-887.
- 171. Barrett-Connor E, Khaw K: Family history of heart attack as an independent predictor of death due to cardiovascular disease. Circulation 1984;69:1065-1069.
- 172. Jousilahti P, Puska P, Vartiainen E, Pekkanen J, Tuomilehto J: Parental history of premature coronary heart disease: an independent risk factor of myocardial infarction. J Clin Epidemiol 1996;49:497-503.
- 173. Holvoet P, Collen D: Thrombosis and atherosclerosis. Curr Opin Lipidol 1997;8:320-328.
- 174. Folsom AR, Rosamond WD, Shahar E, Cooper LS, Aleksic N, Nieto FJ, Rasmussen ML, Wu KK: Prospective study of markers of hemostatic function with risk of ischemic stroke. The Atherosclerosis Risk in Communities (ARIC) Study Investigators. Circulation 1999;100:736-742.

- 175. Thompson SG, Kienast J, Pyke SD, Haverkate F, van de Loo JC: Hemostatic factors and the risk of myocardial infarction or sudden death in patients with angina pectoris. European Concerted Action on Thrombosis and Disabilities Angina Pectoris Study Group. N Engl J Med 1995;332:635-641.
- 176. Stensland-Bugge E, Bonaa KH, Joakimsen O: Age and sex differences in the relationship between inherited and lifestyle risk factors and subclinical carotid atherosclerosis: the Tromso study. Atherosclerosis 2001;154:437-448.
- 177. Philips B, de Lemos JA, Patel MJ, McGuire DK, Khera A: Relation of family history of myocardial infarction and the presence of coronary arterial calcium in various age and risk factor groups. Am J Cardiol 2007;99:825-829.
- 178. Hong C, Zhu F, Du D, Pilgram TK, Sicard GA, Bae KT: Coronary artery calcification and risk factors for atherosclerosis in patients with venous thromboembolism. Atherosclerosis 2005;183:169-174.
- 179. Rafi S, van Doormaal FF, van Lienden KP, Kamphuisen PW, Gerdes VE: Venous thrombo-embolism and aortic calcifications; more evidence on the link between venous and arterial thrombosis. Thromb Res 2008.
- 180. Inami N, Nomura S, Kikuchi H, Kajiura T, Yamada K, Nakamori H, Takahashi N, Tsuda N, Hikosaka M, Masaki M, Iwasaka T: P-selectin and platelet-derived microparticles associated with monocyte activation markers in patients with pulmonary embolism. Clin Appl Thromb Hemost 2003;9:309-316.
- 181. Migliacci R, Becattini C, Pesavento R, Davi G, Vedovati MC, Guglielmini G, Falcinelli E, Ciabattoni G, Dalla Valle F, Prandoni P, Agnelli G, Gresele P: Endothelial dysfunction in patients with spontaneous venous thromboembolism. Haematologica 2007;92:812-818.
- 182. Evans DM, Frazer IH, Martin NG: Genetic and environmental causes of variation in basal levels of blood cells. Twin Res 1999;2:250-257.
- 183. Garner C, Tatu T, Reittie JE, Littlewood T, Darley J, Cervino S, Farrall M, Kelly P, Spector TD, Thein SL: Genetic influences on F cells and other hematologic variables: a twin heritability study. Blood 2000;95:342-346.
- 184. O'Donnell CJ, Larson MG, Feng D, Sutherland PA, Lindpaintner K, Myers RH, D'Agostino RA, Levy D, Tofler GH: Genetic and environmental contributions to platelet aggregation: the Framingham heart study. Circulation 2001;103:3051-3056.
- 185. Bray PF, Mathias RA, Faraday N, Yanek LR, Fallin MD, Herrera-Galeano JE, Wilson AF, Becker LC, Becker DM: Heritability of platelet function in families with premature coronary artery disease. J Thromb Haemost 2007;5:1617-1623.
- 186. Chung I, Lip GY: Virchow's triad revisited: blood constituents. Pathophysiol Haemost Thromb 2003;33:449-454.
- 187. Giesen PL, Rauch U, Bohrmann B, Kling D, Roque M, Fallon JT, Badimon JJ, Himber J, Riederer MA, Nemerson Y: Blood-borne tissue factor: another view of thrombosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1999;96:2311-2315.
- 188. George FD: Microparticles in vascular diseases. Thromb Res 2008;122 Suppl 1:S55-59.
- 189. Boulanger CM, Amabile N, Tedgui A: Circulating microparticles: a potential prognostic marker for atherosclerotic vascular disease. Hypertension 2006;48:180-186.
- 190. Michelsen AE, Brodin E, Brosstad F, Hansen JB: Increased level of platelet microparticles in survivors of myocardial infarction. Scand J Clin Lab Invest 2008;68:386-392.
- 191. Ay C, Freyssinet JM, Sailer T, Vormittag R, Pabinger I: Circulating procoagulant microparticles in patients with venous thromboembolism. Thromb Res 2008.

- 192. Polycythemia vera: the natural history of 1213 patients followed for 20 years. Gruppo Italiano Studio Policitemia. Ann Intern Med 1995;123:656-664.
- 193. Pearson TC, Wetherley-Mein G: Vascular occlusive episodes and venous haematocrit in primary proliferative polycythaemia. Lancet 1978;2:1219-1222.
- 194. Danesh J, Collins R, Peto R, Lowe GD: Haematocrit, viscosity, erythrocyte sedimentation rate: meta-analyses of prospective studies of coronary heart disease. Eur Heart J 2000;21:515-520.
- 195. Poredos P, Jezovnik MK: The role of inflammation in venous thromboembolism and the link between arterial and venous thrombosis. Int Angiol 2007;26:306-311.
- 196. Ridker PM, Cushman M, Stampfer MJ, Tracy RP, Hennekens CH: Inflammation, aspirin, and the risk of cardiovascular disease in apparently healthy men. N Engl J Med 1997;336:973-979.
- 197. van Aken BE, Reitsma PH, Rosendaal FR: Interleukin 8 and venous thrombosis: evidence for a role of inflammation in thrombosis. Br J Haematol 2002;116:173-177.
- 198. Reitsma PH, Rosendaal FR: Activation of innate immunity in patients with venous thrombosis: the Leiden Thrombophilia Study. J Thromb Haemost 2004;2:619-622.

Paper I

Paper II

Paper III

Paper IV

Appendix

Innbydelse til **HELSEUNDERSØKELSEN**



Fødselsdato

Personnr.

Kommune

Kretsnr.

Velkommen til helseundersøkelsen i Tromsø!

Helseundersøkelsen kommer nå til Tromsø. Tid og sted for frammøte finner du nedenfor. Du finner også en orientering om undersøkelsen i den vedlagte brosjyren.

Vi ber deg fylle ut spørreskjemaet på baksiden og ta det med til undersøkelsen.

Undersøkelsen blir mest verdifull om frammøtet blir så fullstendig som mulig. Vi håper derfor at du har mulighet til å komme. Møt selv om du kjenner deg frisk, om du er under legebehandling, eller om du har fått målt kolesterol og blodtrykk i den senere tid.

> Vennlig hilsen Kommunehelsetjenesten Fagområdet medisin, Universitetet i Tromsø Statens helseundersøkelser



EGEN HELSE	MOSJON
Hvordan er helsen din nå? Sett bare ett kryss.	Hvordan har din fysiske aktivitet i fritiden vært det siste
Dårlig	året? Tenk deg et ukentlig gjennomsnitt for året.
Ikke helt god	Arbeidsvei regnes som fritid.
God	Timer pr. uke
Svært god 4	Lett aktivitet (ikke Ingen Under 1 1-2 3 og mer
	svett/andpusten)56
Har du, eller har du hatt: JA NEI Alder første gang	Hard fysisk aktivitet
Hjerteinfarkt	(svett/andpusten)57
And the state of t	(Svetvariapusteri)5/
Angina pectoris (hjertekrampe) 16	
njernesiag/njernebiodning	KAFFE
Astma	Hvor mange kopper kaffe drikker du daglig?
Diabetes (sukkersyke)25	Sett 0 hvis du ikke drikker kaffe daglig. Antall kopper
	Kokekaffe 58
Bruker du medisin mot høyt blodtrykk?	Annen kaffe 60
Nå 28 1	Airiteti kaire
Før, men ikke nå 2	ALKOHOL
Aldri brukt	Er du total avholdsmann/-kvinne? 62 JA NEI
7,001,010,010	Li da total avriologitati i kviitio i
Har du i løpet av det siste året vært plaget med	Hvor mange ganger i måneden drikker du vanlig-
smerter og/eller stivhet i muskler og ledd som JA NEI	vis alkohol? Regn ikke med lettøl. Antall ganger
har vart i minst 3 måneder sammenhengende? 29	Sett 0 hvis mindre enn 1 gang i mnd 63
	Hvor mange glass øl, vin eller brennevin drikker du
Max du do cieto to ulcano felt dos.	vanligvis i løpet av to uker? 65 Øl Vin Brennevin
Har du de siste to ukene følt deg:	Regn ikke med lettøl. glass glass glass
En god Svært Nei Litt del mye	Sett 0 hvis du ikke drikker alkohol.
Nei Litt dei Hiye	
Nervøs og urolig? 30	
Plaget av angst?31	Hva slags margarin eller smør bruker du vanligvis på
Trygg og rolig? 32	brødet? Sett ett kryss.
Irritabel?33	Bruker ikke smør/margarin 71 1 Meierismør
	Wielensmor
Glad og optimistisk? 34	
Glad og optimistisk? 34	Hard margarin
Nedfor/deprimert?35	Hard margarin 3 Bløt (soft) margarin 4
	Hard margarin 3 Bløt (soft) margarin 4 Smør/margarin blanding 5
Nedfor/deprimert?35	Hard margarin 3 Bløt (soft) margarin 4 Smør/margarin blanding 5 Lettmargarin 6
Nedfor/deprimert?35	Hard margarin 3 Bløt (soft) margarin 4 Smør/margarin blanding 5
Nedfor/deprimert?35	Hard margarin 3 Bløt (soft) margarin 4 Smør/margarin blanding 5 Lettmargarin 6
Nedfor/deprimert? 35	Hard margarin 3 Bløt (soft) margarin 4 Smør/margarin blanding 5 Lettmargarin 6 UTDANNING/ARBEID Hvilken utdanning er den høyeste du har fullført?
Nedfor/deprimert?35	Hard margarin 3 Bløt (soft) margarin 4 Smør/margarin blanding 5 Lettmargarin 6 UTDANNING/ARBEID
Nedfor/deprimert?35	Hard margarin 3 Bløt (soft) margarin 4 Smør/margarin blanding 5 Lettmargarin 6 UTDANNING/ARBEID Hvilken utdanning er den høyeste du har fullført? Grunnskole, 7-10 år, framhaldsskole, folkehøgskole 72 1 Realskole, middelskole, yrkesskole, 1-2-årig
Nedfor/deprimert?35	Hard margarin 3 Bløt (soft) margarin 4 Smør/margarin blanding 5 Lettmargarin 6 UTDANNING/ARBEID Hvilken utdanning er den høyeste du har fullført? Grunnskole, 7-10 år, framhaldsskole, folkehøgskole 72 1 Realskole, middelskole, yrkesskole, 1-2-årig videregående skole 2
Nedfor/deprimert?35	Hard margarin 3 Bløt (soft) margarin
Nedfor/deprimert?35	Hard margarin 3 Bløt (soft) margarin. 4 Smør/margarin blanding. 5 Lettmargarin 6 UTDANNING/ARBEID Hvilken utdanning er den høyeste du har fullført? Grunnskole, 7-10 år, framhaldsskole, folkehøgskole. 72 Realskole, middelskole, yrkesskole, 1-2-årig videregående skole. 2 Artium, øk.gymnas, allmennfaglig retning i videregående skole 3
Nedfor/deprimert?35 Ensom?36 1 2 3 4 RØYKING Røykte noen av de voksne hjemme da du vokste opp?37 Bor du, eller har du bodd, sammen med noen dagligrøykere etter at du fylte 20 år?38 Hvis "JA", hvor mange år tilsammen?39	Hard margarin 3 Bløt (soft) margarin
Nedfor/deprimert?35 Ensom?36 1 2 3 4 RØYKING Røykte noen av de voksne hjemme da du vokste opp?37 Bor du, eller har du bodd, sammen med noen dagligrøykere etter at du fylte 20 år?38 Hvis "JA", hvor mange år tilsammen?39 Hvor lenge er du vanligvis daglig	Hard margarin 3 Bløt (soft) margarin. 4 Smør/margarin blanding. 5 Lettmargarin 6 UTDANNING/ARBEID Hvilken utdanning er den høyeste du har fullført? Grunnskole, 7-10 år, framhaldsskole, folkehøgskole. 72 Realskole, middelskole, yrkesskole, 1-2-årig videregående skole. 2 Artium, øk.gymnas, allmennfaglig retning i videregående skole 3 13
Nedfor/deprimert?35 Ensom?36 1 2 3 4 RØYKING Røykte noen av de voksne hjemme da du vokste opp?37 Bor du, eller har du bodd, sammen med noen dagligrøykere etter at du fylte 20 år?38 Hvis "JA", hvor mange år tilsammen?39 Hvor lenge er du vanligvis daglig tilstede i røykfylt rom?41 Antall timer	Hard margarin 3 Bløt (soft) margarin
Nedfor/deprimert?35 Ensom?36 1 2 3 4 RØYKING Røykte noen av de voksne hjemme da du vokste opp?37 Bor du, eller har du bodd, sammen med noen dagligrøykere etter at du fylte 20 år?38 Hvis "JA", hvor mange år tilsammen?39 Hvor lenge er du vanligvis daglig	Hard margarin
Nedfor/deprimert?35 Ensom?36 1 2 3 4 RØYKING Røykte noen av de voksne hjemme da du vokste opp?37 Bor du, eller har du bodd, sammen med noen dagligrøykere etter at du fylte 20 år?38 Hvis "JA", hvor mange år tilsammen?39 Hvor lenge er du vanligvis daglig tilstede i røykfylt rom?41 Antall timer	Hard margarin 3 Bløt (soft) margarin
Nedfor/deprimert?35 Ensom?36 1 2 3 4 RØYKING Røykte noen av de voksne hjemme da du vokste opp?37 Bor du, eller har du bodd, sammen med noen dagligrøykere etter at du fylte 20 år?38 Hvis "JA", hvor mange år tilsammen?39 Hvor lenge er du vanligvis daglig tilstede i røykfylt rom?41 Sett 0 hvis du ikke oppholder deg i røykfylt rom. Røyker du selv:	Hard margarin
Nedfor/deprimert?35 Ensom?36 I 2 3 4 RØYKING Røykte noen av de voksne hjemme da du vokste opp?37 Bor du, eller har du bodd, sammen med noen dagligrøykere etter at du fylte 20 år?38 Hvis "JA", hvor mange år tilsammen?39 Hvor lenge er du vanligvis daglig tilstede i røykfylt rom?41 Sett 0 hvis du ikke oppholder deg i røykfylt rom. Røyker du selv: Sigaretter daglig?43	Hard margarin
RØYKING Røykte noen av de voksne hjemme da du vokste opp? Bor du, eller har du bodd, sammen med noen dagligrøykere etter at du fylte 20 år? 38 Hvis "JA", hvor mange år tilsammen? 39 Hvor lenge er du vanligvis daglig tilstede i røykfylt rom? 41 Sett 0 hvis du ikke oppholder deg i røykfylt rom. Røyker du selv: Sigaretter daglig? 43 Sigarer/sigarillos daglig? 44	Hard margarin
Nedfor/deprimert?35 Ensom?36 I 2 3 4 RØYKING Røykte noen av de voksne hjemme da du vokste opp?37 Bor du, eller har du bodd, sammen med noen dagligrøykere etter at du fylte 20 år?38 Hvis "JA", hvor mange år tilsammen?39 Hvor lenge er du vanligvis daglig tilstede i røykfylt rom?.41 Sett 0 hvis du ikke oppholder deg i røykfylt rom. Røyker du selv: Sigaretter daglig?43 Sigarer/sigarillos daglig?44 Pipe daglig?45	Hard margarin
RØYKING Røykte noen av de voksne hjemme da du vokste opp?	Hard margarin
RØYKING Røykte noen av de voksne hjemme da du vokste opp? Bor du, eller har du bodd, sammen med noen dagligrøykere etter at du fylte 20 år? 38 Hvis "JA", hvor mange år tilsammen? 39 Hvor lenge er du vanligvis daglig tilstede i røykfylt rom? 41 Sett 0 hvis du ikke oppholder deg i røykfylt rom. Røyker du selv: Sigaretter daglig? 43 Sigarer/sigarillos daglig? 44 Pipe daglig? 45	Hard margarin
RØYKING Røykte noen av de voksne hjemme da du vokste opp?	Hard margarin
RØYKING Røykte noen av de voksne hjemme da du vokste opp?	Hard margarin
RØYKING Røykte noen av de voksne hjemme da du vokste opp?	Hard margarin
RØYKING Røykte noen av de voksne hjemme da du vokste opp?	Hard margarin
RØYKING Røykte noen av de voksne hjemme da du vokste opp?	Hard margarin
Røykte noen av de voksne hjemme da du vokste opp?	Hard margarin
Røykte noen av de voksne hjemme da du vokste opp?	Hard margarin
Røykte noen av de voksne hjemme da du vokste opp?	Hard margarin

Helseundersøkelsen i Tromsø

Hovedformålet med Tromsøundersøkelsene er å skaffe ny kunnskap om hjerte-karsykdommer for å kunne forebygge dem. I tillegg skal undersøkelsen øke kunnskapen om kreftsykdommer og andre alminnelige plager som f.eks. allergier, smerter i muskulatur og nervøse lidelser. Vi ber deg derfor svare på noen spørsmål om forhold som kan ha betydning for risikoen for disse og andre sykdommer.

Skjemaet er en del av Helseundersøkelsen som er godkjent av Datatilsynet og av Regional komite for medisinsk forskningsetikk. Svarene brukes bare til forskning og behandles strengt fortrolig. Opplysningene kan senere bli sammenholdt med informasjon fra andre offentlige helseregistre etter de regler som Datatilsynet og Regional komite for medisinsk forskningsetikk gir.

Hvis du er i tvil om hva du skal svare, sett kryss i den ruten som du synes passer best.

Det utfylte skjema sendes i vedlagte svarkonvolutt. Portoen er betalt.

På forhånd takk for hjelpen!

Med vennlig hilsen Fagområdet medisin Universitetet i Tromsø Statens helseundersøkelser Hvis du ikke ønsker å besvare spørreskjemaet, sett kryss i ruten under og returner skjemaet. Da slipper du purring. Dag Mnd År OPPVEKST I hvilken kommune bodde du da du fylte 1 år? Hvis du ikke bodde i Norge, oppgi land i stedet for kommune. Hvordan var de økonomiske forhold i familien under din oppvekst? Hvor mange av de første 3 årene av ditt liv

- bodde du i by?åa år - hadde dere katt eller hund i hjemmet?åa år

- bodde du i by? _____ år ____år ____ år ____ år ____ år ____ år

Hvor mange av de første 15 årene av ditt liv

BOLIG		(listrate
Ektefelle/samboer	Nei	Antal
Hvor mange av barna har plass i barnehage?	4	3
Hvilken type bolig bor du i? Enebolig/villa 45 1 Gårdsbruk 2 2 Blokk/terrasseleilighet 3 Rekkehus/2-4 mannsbolig 4 Annen bolig 5		
Hvor stor er din boenhet?	.46	m
I omtrent hvilket år ble boligen bygget?	49 Ja	Nei
Er boligen isolert etter 1970?53		
Bor du i underetasje/kjeller?54 Hvis "Ja", er gulvbelegget lagt på betong?55		00
Hvordan er boligen hovedsakelig oppvarmet? Elektrisk oppvarming	Ja	Nei
Er det katt i boligen? 61 Er det hund i boligen? 62		
ARBEID	1500	Bern Styl
Hvis du er i lønnet eller ulønnet arbeid, hvordan vil du beskrive ditt arbeid? For det meste stillesittende arbeid?	2 3	
Kan du selv bestemme hvordan arbeidet ditt skal legges opp? Nei, ikke i det hele tatt	2 3 4 Ja	Nei
Har du skiftarbeid, nattarbeid eller går vakter?65		
Har du noen av følgende yrker (heltid eller deltid)? Sett ett kryss for hvert spørsmål. Sjåfør	Ja	Nei

EGNE SYKDOMMER SYMPTOMER Har du noen gang hatt: Nei Hoster du omtrent daglig i perioder av året?177 Sett ett kryss for hvert spørsmål. Oppgi alderen ved hendelsen. Hvis det har skjedd flere ganger, hvor gammel var du siste gang? Hvis "Ja": Er hosten vanligvis ledsaget av oppspytt?.......178 Alder Har du hatt slik hoste så lenge som i en 3 måneders periode i begge de to siste år?....179 Brudd ved håndledd/underarm72 Har du hatt episoder med piping i brystet?180 Skade som førte til sykehusinnleggelse78 Hvis "Ja", har dette oppstått: Sår på magesekken......81 🖵 Sett ett kryss for hvert spørsmål. Sår på tolvfingertarmen.....84 🖵 Magesår-operasion87 Ved sterk kulde..... Har du eller har du hatt: Har du merket anfall med plutselig endring Sett ett kryss for hvert spørsmål. Nei i pulsen eller hjerterytmen siste år?.....185 Kreftsykdom93 🖵 Hvor ofte er du plaget av søvnløshet? Migrene 1-2 ganger i måneden...... 2 Kronisk bronkitt Omtrent en aang i uken Psoriasis Hvis du er plaget av søvnløshet i perioder. Fibromyalgi/fibrositt/kronisk smertesyndrom...... når på året er du mest plaget? Psykiske plager som du har søkt hjelp for...... Stoffskiftesykdom (skjoldbruskkjertel)...... Sykdom i leveren...... Særlig vår og høst Blindtarmsoperasjon...... Har du det siste året vært plaget av søvnløshet Ja Allergi og overfølsomhet Hvor ofte er du plaget av hodepine? Håndeksem...... Høysnue..... Matvareallergi 108 Annen overfølsomhet (ikke allergi) Daglig 4 Hvor mange ganger har du hatt forkjølelse, Hender det at tanken på å få alvorlig sykdom influensa, "ræksjuka" og lignende siste halvår?..110 _____ ganger bekymrer dea? Ikke i det hele tatt Har du hatt dette siste 14 dager? En del 3 Ganske mye SYKDOM I FAMILIEN Kryss av for de slektningene som har BRUK AV HELSEVESENET eller har hatt noen av sykdommene: Kryss av for "Ingen" hvis ingen av slektningene har hatt sykdommen. Hvor mange ganger har du siste året, på grunn av Sett **0** hvis du **ikke** har hatt slik kontakt. egen helse eller sykdom, vært: Antall ganger Mor Far Bror Søster Barn Ingen siste år Hierneslag eller hierneblødning 113 Hos vanlig lege/legevakt......191 Hos psykolog eller psykiater......191 Hjerteinfarkt før 60 års alder...... 119 🖵 📮 Kreftsykdom.....125 🖵 📮 Hos annen legespesialist utenfor sykehus Mage/tolvfingertarm-sår.....137 Benskjørhet (osteoporose)...........143 Hos bedriftslege.... Hos fysioterapeut.....203 Hos kiropraktor..... Allergi......155 🔲 📮 Hos akupunktør Diabetes (sukkersyke).....161 🖵 📮 - alder da de fikk Hos naturmedisiner (homøopat, soneterapeut o.l.)...... diabetes167____ ___ ____ Hos håndspålegger, synsk eller "leser".....

LEGEMIDLER OG KOSTTILSKUDD Har du det siste året periodevis brukt noen av de følgende midler daglig eller nesten daglig? Angi hvor mange måneder du brukte dem. Sett 0 hvis du ikke har brukt midlene. Legemidler gemidler Smertestillende mnd. Sovemedisin _____ mnd. Beroligende midler _____ mnd. Medisin mot depresjon _____ 221 ____ mnd. Allergimedisin _____ mnd. Astmamedisin _____ mnd. Kosttilskudd _____ mnd. Jerntabletter Kalktabletter eller benmel _____ mnd. Vitamin D-tilskudd mnd. Andre vitamintilskudd mnd. Tran eller fiskeoljekapsler...... mnd. Har du de siste 14 dager brukt følgende legemidler eller kosttilskudd? Sett ett kryss for hvert spørsmål. Ja Nei Legemidler Smertestillende medisin 237 Febersenkende medisin...... Migrenemedisin Eksemsalve...... Hjertemedisin (ikke blodtrykksmedisin)...... Kolesterolsenkende medisin242 Sovemedisin Deroligende medisin Deroligende medision Deroligende medisin Deroligende medision Derol Tabletter mot diabetes (sukkersyke)..... Tabletter mot lavt stoffskifte (thyroxin) Annen medisin..... Kosttilskudd Jerntabletter Kalktabletter eller benmel Vitamin D-tilskudd Andre vitamintilskudd.....257 Tran eller fiskeoljekapsler....... VENNER Hvor mange gode venner har du som du kan snakke gode fortrolig med og gi deg hjelp når du trenger det?.....259 _____ venner Tell ikke med de du bor sammen med. men ta med andre slektninger! Hvor mange av disse gode vennene har du kontakt med minst en gang i måneden?261 Føler du at du har nok gode venner?...... Hvor ofte tar du vanligvis del i foreningsvirksomhet som f.eks. syklubb, idrettslag, politiske lag, religiøse eller andre foreninger?

KOSTVANER

Hvis du bruker smør eller margarin på brødet, hvor mange skiver rekker en liten porsjonspakning vanligvis til? Vi tenker på slik porsjonspakning som du får på fly, på kafé o.l. (10-12 gram).

Den rekker til omtrent			265		skiver
Hva slags fett blir vanligvis brukt til n (ikke på brødet) i din husholdning? Meierismør Hard margarin Bløt (Soft) margarin Smør/margarin blanding Oljer					
Hva slags type brød (kjøpt eller hjemi Sett ett eller to kryss! Loff Brødtypen ligner mest på:	Fint	Knei	p- Gr d by	ov- I	igvis? Knekke- brød
Hvor mye (i antall glass, kopper, pot eller drikker du vanligvis daglig av fø Kryss av for alle matvarene. O Helmelk (søt eller sur) (glass)276 L Lettmelk (søt eller sur) (glass)	Igende Færre enn 1	maty	arer?	5-6	piser Mer
Skummet melk (søt eller sur) (glass)				0000	0000
Brødskiver totalt (inkl. knekkebrød) Brødskiver med – fiskepålegg					
(f.eks. makrell i tomat)			0 0	0	0
- fetere kjøttpålegg (f.eks. salami)		00000	00000	00000	00000
Hvor mange ganger i uka spiser du vi Kryss av for alle matvarene.	anligvi Færre			(Omtrent
Yoghurt	enn 1	1000	2-3	4-5	daglig
rent kjøtt	000000000000000	0000000000000000	0000000000000000	0000000000000000	0000000000000000

ALKOHOL	BESVARES BARE AV KVINNER
Hvor ofte pleier du å drikke øl? vin? brennevin? Aldri, eller noen få ganger i året. 1-2 ganger i måneden 12 0mtrent 1 gang i uken 12-3 ganger i uken 13-4 0mtrent hver dag 13-5	MENSTRUASJON Hvor gammel var du da du fikk menstruasjon første gang? å Hvis du ikke lenger har menstruasjon,
Omtrent hvor ofte har du i løpet av siste år drukket alkohol tilsvarende minst 5 halvflasker øl, en helflaske vin eller 1/4 flaske brennevin? Ikke siste år	hvor gammel var du da den sluttet?
slik du har svart i spørsmålene over?år	Bruker du vanligvis smertestillende legemidler Ja Nei for å dempe menstruasjonsplager?
SLANKING Omtrent hvor mange ganger har du bevisst prøvd å slanke deg? Sett 0 hvis ingen forsøk. - før 20 år	SVANGERSKAP Hvor mange barn har du født?bar
Hvis du har slanket deg, omtrent hvor mange kilo har du på det meste gått ned i vekt? - før 20 år	Er du gravid nå? Har du i forbindelse med svangerskap hatt for høyt blodtrykk og/eller eggehvite (protein) i urinen? Hvis "Ja", i hvilket svangerskap? Første Senere For høyt blodtrykk Eggehvite i urinen Hvis du har født, fyll ut for hvert barn barnets
Hvor ofte har du ufrivillig urinlekkasje? Aldri	fødselsår og omtrent antall måneder du ammet barnet. Barn: Fødselsår: Antall månede med amming 1 348
	PREVENSJON OG ØSTROGEN
	Bruker du, eller har du brukt: P-pille (også minipille) Hormonspiral Østrogen (tabletter eller plaster) Østrogen (krem eller stikkpiller) Hvis du bruker p-pille, hormonspiral eller østrogen; hvilket merke bruker du nå? **The strongen of the stikkpiller** Hvis du bruker eller har brukt p-pille: Alder da du begynte med P-piller? Hvor mange år har du tilsammen brukt P-piller? Dersom du har født, hvor mange år brukte du P-piller før første fødsel? Hvis du har sluttet å bruke P-piller:
	Alder da du sluttet?å

Helseundersøkelsen i Tromsø for dem som er 70 år og eldre.

Hovedformålet med Tromsøundersøkelsene er å skaffe ny kunnskap om hjerte-karsykdommer for å kunne forebygge dem. De skal også øke kunnskapen om kreftsykdommer og alminnelige plager som f.eks. allergier, smerter i muskulatur og nervøse lidelser. Endelig skal de gi kunnskap om hvorledes den eldste delen av befolkningen har det. Vi ber deg derfor svare på spørsmålene nedenfor.

Skjemaet er en del av Helseundersøkelsen som er godkjent av Datatilsynet og av Regional komite for medisinsk forskningsetikk. Svarene brukes bare til forskning og behandles strengt fortrolig. Opplysningene kan senere bli sammenholdt med informasjon fra andre offentlige helseregistre etter de regler som Datatilsynet og Regional komite for medisinsk forskningsetikk gir.

Hvis du er i tvil om hva du skal svare, sett kryss i den ruten som du synes passer best.

Det utfylte skjema sendes i vedlagte svarkonvolutt. Portoen er betalt.

På forhånd takk for hjelpen!

Med vennlig hilsen

OPPVEKST

Far ble _______ år

BOLIG	6193	100 45
Hvem bor du sammen med?		
	a Ne	i Antall
Ektefelle/samboer34		ì
Andre personer over 18 år35		1
Personer under 18 år38		1
Hvilken type bolig bor du i?	_	
Enebolig/villa41 C		
Gårdsbruk		
Rekkehus/2-4 mannsbolig		
Annen bolig		
Hvor lenge har du bodd i boligen du bor i nå?		12 år
Er boligen tilpasset til dine behov?4	a Ne	
Hvis "Nei", er det problemer med:	-	
Plassen i boligen45		1
Ujevn, for høy eller		
for lav temperatur46		Ø1
Trapper47		
Toalett 48 C	70	70
Vedlikehold		5.0
Annet (spesifiser)		
Ønsker du å flytte til en eldrebolig?52		1
TIDLIGERE ARBEID OG ØKONO	MI	hospi (1981
TIDLIGERE ARBEID OG ØKONO Hvordan vil du beskrive det arbeidet du hadde d årene før du ble pensjonist?		e 5-10
Hvordan vil du beskrive det arbeidet du hadde d	e sist	
Hvordan vil du beskrive det arbeidet du hadde d årene før du ble pensjonist? For det meste stillesittende arbeid?(f.eks. skrivebordsarbeid, montering)	e siste	I t
Hvordan vil du beskrive det arbeidet du hadde d årene før du ble pensjonist? For det meste stillesittende arbeid?(f.eks. skrivebordsarbeid, montering) Arbeid som krever at du går mye?	e siste	I t
Hvordan vil du beskrive det arbeidet du hadde d årene før du ble pensjonist? For det meste stillesittende arbeid?(f.eks. skrivebordsarbeid, montering) Arbeid som krever at du går mye?(f.eks. ekspeditørarbeid, husmor, undervisning)	e siste	l 1 l 2
Hvordan vil du beskrive det arbeidet du hadde dårene før du ble pensjonist? For det meste stillesittende arbeid? (f.eks. skrivebordsarbeid, montering) Arbeid som krever at du går mye? (f.eks. ekspeditørarbeid, husmor, undervisning) Arbeid hvor du går og løfter mye?	e siste	l 1 l 2
Hvordan vil du beskrive det arbeidet du hadde dårene før du ble pensjonist? For det meste stillesittende arbeid? (f.eks. skrivebordsarbeid, montering) Arbeid som krever at du går mye? (f.eks. ekspeditørarbeid, husmor, undervisning) Arbeid hvor du går og løfter mye? (f.eks. postbud, pleier, bygningsarbeid) Tungt kroppsarbeid?	e siste	l 1 l 2
Hvordan vil du beskrive det arbeidet du hadde dårene før du ble pensjonist? For det meste stillesittende arbeid?(f.eks. skrivebordsarbeid, montering) Arbeid som krever at du går mye?(f.eks. ekspeditørarbeid, husmor, undervisning) Arbeid hvor du går og løfter mye?(f.eks. postbud, pleier, bygningsarbeid)	e siste	l 1 l 2
Hvordan vil du beskrive det arbeidet du hadde dårene før du ble pensjonist? For det meste stillesittende arbeid?	e siste	l 1 l 2
Hvordan vil du beskrive det arbeidet du hadde dårene før du ble pensjonist? For det meste stillesittende arbeid?	e siste	l 1 l 2
Hvordan vil du beskrive det arbeidet du hadde dårene før du ble pensjonist? For det meste stillesittende arbeid?	e siste	1 2 3 4
Hvordan vil du beskrive det arbeidet du hadde dårene før du ble pensjonist? For det meste stillesittende arbeid?	e siste	1 2 3 4
Hvordan vil du beskrive det arbeidet du hadde dårene før du ble pensjonist? For det meste stillesittende arbeid?	e siste	1 2 3 4
Hvordan vil du beskrive det arbeidet du hadde dårene før du ble pensjonist? For det meste stillesittende arbeid? (f.eks. skrivebordsarbeid, montering) Arbeid som krever at du går mye? (f.eks. ekspeditørarbeid, husmor, undervisning) Arbeid hvor du går og løfter mye? (f.eks. postbud, pleier, bygningsarbeid) Tungt kroppsarbeid? (f.eks. skogsarb., tungt jordbruksarb., tungt bygn.a Har du hatt noen av følgende yrker (heltid eller deltid)? Sett ett kryss for hvert spørsmål. Sjåfør Bonde/gårdbruker	a Ne	1 1 2 1 3 1 4
Hvordan vil du beskrive det arbeidet du hadde dårene før du ble pensjonist? For det meste stillesittende arbeid? (f.eks. skrivebordsarbeid, montering) Arbeid som krever at du går mye? (f.eks. ekspeditørarbeid, husmor, undervisning) Arbeid hvor du går og løfter mye? (f.eks. postbud, pleier, bygningsarbeid) Tungt kroppsarbeid? (f.eks. skogsarb., tungt jordbruksarb., tungt bygn.a Har du hatt noen av følgende yrker (heltid eller deltid)? Sett ett kryss for hvert spørsmål. Sjåfør Bonde/gårdbruker 55 Fisker	a Ne	1 1 2 1 3 1 4
Hvordan vil du beskrive det arbeidet du hadde dårene før du ble pensjonist? For det meste stillesittende arbeid?	a Ne	l 1
Hvordan vil du beskrive det arbeidet du hadde dårene før du ble pensjonist? For det meste stillesittende arbeid? (f.eks. skrivebordsarbeid, montering) Arbeid som krever at du går mye? (f.eks. ekspeditørarbeid, husmor, undervisning) Arbeid hvor du går og løfter mye? (f.eks. postbud, pleier, bygningsarbeid) Tungt kroppsarbeid? (f.eks. skogsarb., tungt jordbruksarb., tungt bygn. a Har du hatt noen av følgende yrker (heltid eller deltid)? Sett ett kryss for hvert spørsmål. Sjåfør	a Ne	l 1
Hvordan vil du beskrive det arbeidet du hadde dårene før du ble pensjonist? For det meste stillesittende arbeid?	a Ne	l 1
Hvordan vil du beskrive det arbeidet du hadde dårene før du ble pensjonist? For det meste stillesittende arbeid?	a Ne	1
Hvordan vil du beskrive det arbeidet du hadde dårene før du ble pensjonist? For det meste stillesittende arbeid?	a Ne	1
Hvordan vil du beskrive det arbeidet du hadde dårene før du ble pensjonist? For det meste stillesittende arbeid?	a Ne	1

SYKDOM I FAMILIEN HELSE OG SYKDOM Er helsen din blitt forandret det siste året? Kryss av for de slektningene som har eller har hatt noen av sykdommene: Ja, dårligere......62 🖵 1 Kryss av for "Ingert" hvis ingen av slektningene har hatt sykdommen. Nei, uforandret 2 Mor Far Bror Søster Barn Ingen Hjerneslag eller hjerneblødning.114 🖵 📮 000000000 Hvordan synes du at helsen din er nå i forhold til 0000000 Hjerteinfarkt før 60 års alder......120 🔲 🔲 andre på samme alder? Litt dårligere Omtrent lik 3 Benskjørhet (osteoporose).....144 🔲 🗖 Litt bedre Slitasjegikt (artrose).....150 🗖 Psykiske plager......156 🔲 🔘 Alderdomssløvhet.....162 🗖 🗖 EGNE SYKDOMMER Diabetes (sukkersyke).....168 🖵 🖵 - alder da de fikk Har du noen gang hatt: diabetes174_________ Sett ett kryss for hvert spørsmål. Oppgi alderen ved hendelsen. Hvis det har skjedd flere ganger, hvor gammel var du siste gang? Nei Alder SYMPTOMER Lårhalsbrudd64 🖵 Nei Hoster du omtrent daglig i perioder av året?184 Nakkesleng (whiplash).....70 Hvis "Ja": Skade som førte til sykehusinnleggelse ...73 Er hosten vanligvis ledsaget av oppspytt?.....185 Sår på magesekken.....76 🖵 Har du hatt slik hoste så lenge som i en Sår på tolvfingertarmen.....79 3 måneders periode i begge de to siste år?..186 Magesår-operasjon82 Operasjon på halsen.....85 Har du hatt episoder med piping i brystet?.....187 Hvis "Ja". har dette oppstått: Har du eller har du hatt: Sett ett kryss for hvert spørsmål. Sett ett kryss for hvert spørsmål. Nei Om natten 0 Kreftsykdom....... Ved luftveisinfeksjoner...... 🖵 Epilepsi (fallesyke) Ved fysiske anstrengelser...... Migrene...... Ved sterk kulde......191 Parkinsons sykdom...... Har du merket anfall med plutselig endring Kronisk bronkitt i pulsen eller hjerterytmen siste år?.....192 Psoriasis93 🖵 Benskjørhet (osteoporose) Har du gått ned i vekt siste året?...... Fibromyalgi/fibrositt/kronisk smertesyndrom...... Hvis "Ja": Hvor mange kilo? Psykiske plager som du har søkt hjelp for...... 🖵 kg Sykdom i leveren......98 🖵 Hvor ofte er du plaget av søvnløshet? Aldri, eller noen få ganger i året......196 🖵 1 Gjentatt, ufrivillig urinlekkasje....... Grønn stær Grå stær...... Mer enn en gang i uken...... 4 Leddgikt...... Hvis du er plaget av søvnløshet i perioder, Nyrestein når på året er du mest plaget? Ingen spesiell tid......197 🖵 1 Allergi og overfølsomhet Atopisk eksem (f.eks. barneeksem)...... 🖵 Særlig vår og høst 🖵 4 Håndeksem 🖵 Ja Nei Pleier du å ta en lur på dagen?......198 Matvareallergi 🖵 Annen overfølsomhet (ikke allergi) 🖵 Føler du at du vanligvis får nok søvn?..... Hvor mange ganger har du hatt forkjølelse, Litt I stor influensa, "ræksjuka" og lignende siste halvår? 111 ____ ganger grad ō ō Dårlig hukommelse 🖵 Har du hatt dette de siste 14 dager?.....113 Kraftløshet.....

Hender det at tanken på å få alvorlig sykdom bekymrer deg? Ikke i det hele tatt2			Er du fornøyd med helse- og hjemmetjenesten i kommunen? Ja	Nei	Vet ikke
Bare i liten grad En del Ganske mye	🗖		Prinsippet med fast lege255 ☐ Hjemmesykepleien ☐ Hjemmehjelpen ☐	000	000
LEGEMLIGE FUNKSJONER	szter gilt.	ig .	Er du trygg på at du kan få hjelp av helse- og hjemmetjenesten hvis du trenger det?		
3,	Med noe	Nei	Trygg258		
daglige uten hjelp fra andre?	hjelp		Ikke trygg		
Gå innendørs i samme etasje205			Svært utryggVet ikke	3	
Gå i trapper		ö		_	
Gå ca. 500 meter		0		12	
Gå på toalettet		ō	LEGEMIDLER OG KOSTTILSKUDD		
Vaske deg på kroppen210 🖵		ā	Hay du dat siste åvet poviedovie byukt neen av de		
Bade eller dusje			Har du det siste året periodevis brukt noen av de følgende midler daglig eller nesten daglig?		
Kle på og av deg			Angi hvor mange måneder du brukte dem.		
Legge deg og stå opp			Sett <u>O</u> hvis du <u>ikke</u> har brukt midlene.		
Spise selv			Legemidler		
Lage varm mat215			Smertestillende259 _		_mnc
Gjøre lett husarbeid (f.eks. oppvask)			Sovemedisin		_mnc
Gjøre tyngre husarbeid (f.eks. gulvvask)			Beroligende midler		_mnd
Gjøre innkjøp			Medisin mot depresjon265 _		_mnc
Ta bussell	_	_	Allergimedisin		_mnd
Ja	Vanskelig	Nei	Astmamedisin		_mnd
Kan du høre vanlig tale	_		Hjertemedisin (ikke blodtrykksmedisin)271 _		_mnd
(evt. med høreapparat)?220 🖵			Insulin		_mno
Kan du lese (evt. med briller)?221 🖵			Tabletter mot diabetes (sukkersyke)		_mnd
Er du avhengig av noen av disse hjelpemidlene?			Tabletter mot lavt stoffskifte (thyroxin)277		
Li uu aviiengig av ilden av uisse iljelpennulene: Ja	Nei		Kortisontabletter		
Stokk222			Midler mot forstoppelse		_mnd
Krykke	\Box		Kosttilskudd		
Gåstol (rullator)	Ξ		Jerntabletter283 _		
Rullestol			Vitamin D-tilskudd		_mnc
Trygghetsalarm 227	5		Andre vitamintilskudd		_mnc
.,,55			Kalktabletter eller benmel289		
BRUK AV HELSEVESENET	AT TON	No.	Tran eller fiskeoljekapsler		_mnd
Hvor mange ganger har du siste året, på grunn av egen helse eller sykdom, vært: Sett 0 hvis du ikke har hatt slik kontakt.	Antall gan		FAMILIE OG VENNER Har du nær familie som kan gi deg hjelp Ja N	Nei	asgi
. To The July - The Control of the C				-	
			od støtte når du trender det?		
Hos vanlig lege/legevakt			og støtte når du trenger det?293 Hvis "Ja": Hvem kan gi deg hjelp?	_	
Hos psykolog eller psykiater		_	Hvis "Ja": Hvem kan gi deg hjelp? Ektefelle/samboer294	_	
Hos psykolog eller psykiater Hos annen legespesialist utenfor sykehus			Hvis "Ja": Hvem kan gi deg hjelp? Ektefelle/samboer294 Barn294	_	
Hos psykolog eller psykiater Hos annen legespesialist utenfor sykehus På poliklinikk	234	_	Hvis "Ja": Hvem kan gi deg hjelp? Ektefelle/samboer294	_	
Hos psykolog eller psykiater Hos annen legespesialist utenfor sykehus	234	_	Hvis "Ja": Hvem kan gi deg hjelp? Ektefelle/samboer294 BarnAndre		hon
Hos psykolog eller psykiater Hos annen legespesialist utenfor sykehus På poliklinikk	234		Hvis "Ja": Hvem kan gi deg hjelp? Ektefelle/samboer294 BarnAndre	000	
Hos psykolog eller psykiater Hos annen legespesialist utenfor sykehus På poliklinikk Innlagt i sykehus	234		Hvis "Ja": Hvem kan gi deg hjelp? Ektefelle/samboer294 BarnAndre	000	
Hos psykolog eller psykiater Hos annen legespesialist utenfor sykehus På poliklinikk Innlagt i sykehus Hos fysioterapeut Hos kiropraktor	234		Hvis "Ja": Hvem kan gi deg hjelp? Ektefelle/samboer294 BarnAndre Hvor mange gode venner har du som du kan snakke fortrolig med og gi deg hjelp når du trenger det?297	000	
Hos psykolog eller psykiater Hos annen legespesialist utenfor sykehus På poliklinikk Innlagt i sykehus Hos fysioterapeut Hos kiropraktor Hos akupunktør	234		Hvis "Ja": Hvem kan gi deg hjelp? Ektefelle/samboer	_ v	
Hos psykolog eller psykiater Hos annen legespesialist utenfor sykehus På poliklinikk Innlagt i sykehus Hos fysioterapeut Hos kiropraktor Hos akupunktør Hos tannlege	234		Hvis "Ja": Hvem kan gi deg hjelp? Ektefelle/samboer	_ v	
Hos psykolog eller psykiater Hos annen legespesialist utenfor sykehus På poliklinikk Innlagt i sykehus Hos fysioterapeut Hos kiropraktor Hos akupunktør Hos tannlege Hos fotterapeut	234240246246		Hvis "Ja": Hvem kan gi deg hjelp? Ektefelle/samboer	v	
Hos psykolog eller psykiater Hos annen legespesialist utenfor sykehus På poliklinikk Innlagt i sykehus Hos fysioterapeut Hos kiropraktor Hos akupunktør Hos tannlege	240246246		Hvis "Ja": Hvem kan gi deg hjelp? Ektefelle/samboer	U V	
Hos psykolog eller psykiater Hos annen legespesialist utenfor sykehus På poliklinikk Innlagt i sykehus Hos fysioterapeut Hos kiropraktor Hos akupunktør Hos tannlege Hos fotterapeut Hos naturmedisiner (homøopat, soneterapeut o Hos håndspålegger, synsk eller "leser"	234		Hvis "Ja": Hvem kan gi deg hjelp? Ektefelle/samboer	U v v v v v v v v v v v v v v v v v v v	
Hos psykolog eller psykiater Hos annen legespesialist utenfor sykehus På poliklinikk Innlagt i sykehus Hos fysioterapeut Hos kiropraktor Hos akupunktør Hos tannlege Hos fotterapeut Hos naturmedisiner (homøopat, soneterapeut o Hos håndspålegger, synsk eller "leser" Ja Privat	234		Hvis "Ja": Hvem kan gi deg hjelp? Ektefelle/samboer	Vei	
Hos psykolog eller psykiater Hos annen legespesialist utenfor sykehus På poliklinikk Innlagt i sykehus Hos fysioterapeut Hos kiropraktor Hos akupunktør Hos tannlege Hos fotterapeut Hos naturmedisiner (homøopat, soneterapeut o Hos håndspålegger, synsk eller "leser"	234		Hvis "Ja": Hvem kan gi deg hjelp? Ektefelle/samboer	Vei	
Hos psykolog eller psykiater Hos annen legespesialist utenfor sykehus På poliklinikk Innlagt i sykehus Hos fysioterapeut Hos kiropraktor Hos akupunktør Hos tannlege Hos fotterapeut Hos naturmedisiner (homøopat, soneterapeut o Hos håndspålegger, synsk eller "leser" Ja Privat	234		Hvis "Ja": Hvem kan gi deg hjelp? Ektefelle/samboer	Vei	gode enne

Hvor ofte tar du vanligvis del i foreningsvirksomhet som f.eks. syklubb, idrettslag, politiske lag, religiøse eller andre foreninger?	TRIVSEL
Aldri, eller noen få ganger i året	Hvordan trives du med å bli gammel - alt i alt? Godt
KOSTVANER	Dårlig 🖵 4
Ant	Hvordan ser du på livet fremover?
Hvor mange måltider spiser du vanligvis daglig (middag og brødmåltid)?302	Ikke så verst
Hvor mange ganger i uken spiser du varm middag?304	
Hva slags type brød (kjøpt eller hjemmebakt) spiser du vanligvis?	BESVARES BARE AV KVINNER
Sett ett eller to kryss. Loff Fint Kneip- Grov- Knekk brød brød brød brød	WIEWS I BILDS IIIN
Brødtypen ligner mest på:	Hvor gammel var du da du fikk menstruasjon første gang? år
Hva slags fett blir til vanligvis brukt til <u>matlaging (</u> ikke på brødet) i din husholdning? Meierismør	Hvor gammel var du da menstruasjonen sluttet?338 år
Hard margarinBløt (Soft) margarin	SVANGERSKAP
Smør/margarin blanding	Hvor mange barn har du født?barn
Hvor <u>mye</u> (i <u>antall</u> glass, poteter eller brødskiver) spiser/drikk du vanligvis <u>daglig</u> av følgende matvarer? Kryss av for <u>alle</u> matvarene. Ingen Mindre 1-2 3 denn 1 me	Hvis du har født mer enn 6 barn, noter fødselsår og antall måneder
Melk alle sorter (glass)	Barn: Fødselsår: Antall måneder med amming: 1 342
Brødskiver med – fiskepålegg (f.eks. makrell i tomat) □ □ □ □ □	3
- gulost	5 358
- kaviar	
Hvor <u>mange ganger i uka</u> spiser du vanligvis følgende matvarer? <i>Kryss av for <u>alle</u> matvarene</i> .	Har du i forbindelse med svangerskap hatt for høyt blodtrykk og/eller eggehvite Ja Nei (protein) i urinen?
Sjeldnere 2 o Aldri enn 1 1 me	Uvic " la" i hvilket evangerekan? Svengerekan
Yoghurt323 🔲 🗀 🗀	Første Senere
Kokt eller stekt egg	Fagebyite i urinen
Middag med – rent kjøtt	ØSTROGEN-MEDISIN
– feit fisk (f.eks. laks/uer)	Bruker du, eller har du brukt, østrogen-medisin?
– mager fisk (f.eks. torsk)	
Gulrøtter (rå eller kokte)	Krem eller stikkpiller372
Blomkål/kål/brokkoli	Hvis du bruker østrogen, hvilket merke bruker du nå?
Appelsiner, mandariner o.l333	
Dine kommentarer:	



ISBN 978-82-7589-252-0